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Diary 

Rudis, Rudulf 
[photo clipped from newspaper]September 13, 1942 

Part Two 
I July 19, 1941 - September 13, 1942 
II September 13, 1942  
[English translation from Yiddish - Bagrob digged 

buried the wind[ow] 

[]Lithuanian] and buried under the flag under the 
dining room window 

[ 1 J 

September 13 (Sunday) 
1942 

The weather is bad. It rains every day. Autumn has started too soon. We are not 
in a good mood. The situation gets worse.with every day. Nothing is available at 
home. No flour or potatoes. Our most important food is now carrots and tomatoes, 
which we still have in our garden, for the moment. The best apples, plums, and 
pears are sold in the ghetto market. Unfortunately that is beyond our reach. 
[literally - it is not for our nose]. 

September 14 (Monday) 

I accidently got drafted into the [work] brigade. I was not far from the fish 
market. To my amazement, Jewish conversations and thoughts were solely about 
"packages." Although it is forbidden to bring anything into the ghetto or to buy 
anything, nevertheless our people take the risk to buy things, and later hiding 
the food products in various places in their clothing, they pass them in through 
the fence, and then, despite the controls, they bring through as much as five 
kilograms, free and clear. 
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[2] 
Oh, what a nation. It will never die. Orders and injunctions cannot stop it. The 
Jewish nation will never carry them out. That is why it will always survive and 
will not surrender to annihilation. 

September 15 (Tuesday) 

I am bored. I can feel more and more hunger every day. We are also hungry for 
news, which seem to have stopped altogether, as if deliberately. I am thankful 
te-God happy [added later] that I at least have my books. While autumn rages all 
around, I sit hunched up in my room and read my precious treasure, the 
"Children's encyclopedia." All that is needed is to concentrate on the book, and 
you can forget about the autumn, the hunger, and the cold. In front of your eyes, 
you see what people experienced, how much they suffered for us. How they invented 
different kinds of machinery, books, and other discoveries, and how 

(3) 
they sacrificed themselves for their creations and for the enlightenment of 
mankind, enduring the worst sufferings, and being burned at the stake. 

September 16 (Wednesday) 

There are disturbances in the ghetto again. Some kind of commission from Berlin 
is expected. That is why the people have been ordered to fix up their rooms 
especially clean and neat, sweep out their yards, and that as few men as possible 
would be seen not working. It is said that a lot depends on that commission. 
Well, we will see. 

September 17 (Thursday) 

There is tension and energy in the air. The commission is expected tomorrow. The 
control at the gates has intensified. It is hard to bring anything through, and 
the prices in the ghetto market [bold added afterward] have gone up. The rumor 
mill has it that (invited) the Germans [bold added afterward]invited this 
commission from Berlin for the express purpose of getting rid of us. Well, we 
will see! 

September 18 (Friday) 

The commission for which we have waited so long has arrived. So far it visited 
only the [German werksatt] workstation. It is unknown what impression was made. 

[ 4] 

I have to sit at home now, because the police have everything blocked off. 
Otherwise everything is the same. We are selling our last possessions, buying 
food, and somehow feed ourselves. 

September 19 (Saturday) 

The commission is visiting the committee. The streets are blocked by rows of 
policemen. Somehow I got through and went to get meat. I got a double portion, 
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but it wasn't quite meat, but innards, lungs, intestines and other such parts. 
I don't know what we can do with them. We will try tomorrow, although the meat 
is beginning to smell. But that is not important. What is important is that there 
is a lot of it. 

September 20 (Sunday) 

We made a pretty good dinner. I ate like a pig, because nobody else was able to 
eat. I feel satisfied, and suddenly the world looks different. It feels so happy 
and wonderful to be alive. I feel like fooling around. For the moment, I cannot 
even remember what hunger is. (now I understand the proverb - that the well fed 
person cannot understand the hungry one) 

(5) 

September 21 (Monday) 

An old wound (in-my-ehest) has reopened - studies have begun. It is painful, so 
very painful, that another year is about to go to waste. But you can't do 
anything about it. I try to calm myself anyway I can. Otherwise, there is a big 
fast today, the Jewish holiday Yorn Kippur. People are fasting. Everything is just 
like last year. Greetings with the holiday, pressing the hands, weeping, and 
wishes that the war and our sufferings would end this year. (Ah, that is already 
so old and banal) There is nothing to be heard about the commission yet. 

September 22 (Tuesday) 

At the gates, the Jewish police is in charge. The Lithuanians let everything 
through, only the Jews take it away themselves. There is a lot of anger over this 
behavior. At nights, a lot of business is conducted through the fence. The 
[strikeout illegible] guards [added later] are bribed and look the other way. Our 
situation is gradually improving. We are selling our last possessions. I have no 
idea what will happen next. (News] From the front indicate that battles are 
still raging around Stalingrad. They are fighting in the streets, but 

[ 6] 

the Germans-are-et-yet Germans are unable to take it. 

September 23 (Wednesday) 

Theft at night is increasing. Espeeially-big-attempts-en The theft [bold word 
inserted later] from committee gardens is getting extensive. Even I joined one 
group one night and we dug up a bunch of potatoes. [bold added later] But today 
the committee swung into action. They sent people to dig up the potatoes. 
[Interpreter's note - based on previous documents, I believe the punishment for 
raiding gardens were harsh, including imprisonment or loss of ration cards) 
Otherwise there is nothing new. 

September 24 (Thursday) 
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It is autumn weather. The sun struggles against the rain, the wind scatters the 
yellow leaves, and the people dig potatoes. Everything is so unique, so habitual, 
so dear. One unpleasant event in the ghetto [occurred] today. While firewood was 
being hauled into the ghetto, flour was found under the firewood. Somebody's 
going to get it. They have arrested 5 people so far. They say they will shoot 
them. 

September 25 (Friday) 

For the holidays we got a new surprise, because an order have been issued to move 
out of the rather large ghetto territory between Vienazinskio [Street] to 
[ 7 J 
Demokratu [Street], from five streets by the 1st [of October). Again there is 
tension and worries. People are looking for apartments. This--project-was 
apparent±y-undertaken-at-the-eeissions-inst±gat±en. (Well;-theres-eE-mueh 
you-ean-de-about-it. ) 

September 26 (Saturday) 

We have to squeeze in. Each person is allotted 2.4 [square] meters. We get two 
more residents at our apartment. I will get to sleep in the bedroom again. It 
will be very uncomfortable. All day today we were rearranging [furniture) and I 
did not have time to write. 

September 27 (Sunday) 

Suspense is growing. They are shipping 200 [700] women out to Palemonas. The work 
there is very difficult. The weather is beautiful. Indian summer has begun. The 
food situation is improving for us. Especially after I got a card to go to Marva. 
I will begin to work again. Tomorrow I will go, expecting to bring back some 
vegetables. 

[ 8] 

September 28 (Monday) 

I was in the [work] brigade. [ess the rest of strikeout is illegible] I liked 
it very much. They fed us twice a day. We work outside near the vegetables which 
we get to take as much as we want. They let us through the gate without hassles. 
Our good fortune comes from the fact that we come back late. Otherwise there is 
nothing else to report. 

September 29 (Tuesday) 

The situation improves. Ghetto products are getting cheaper because many of them 
are getting through the fence. Life is improving. It is said that our torturers; 
the-th-Gempay-ef-the-N-S-KR-K-+-were-killed-at-he-front. Gheers.) 

September 30 (Wednesday) 

I was in the city again today. Now I will go every other day. Today we worked 
with beets and cabbage, that is why we were able to get about 5 kilograms. Plus 
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I had bought several things, and I had put together a pretty good package. But 
it was heavy to carry. I had to walk a long way. 

[9] 

October 1 (Thursday) 

A beautiful day. It is so warm you could go to the beach. I am trying to avoid 
thinking that today is Rudis's birthday. The day goes by quickly, shopping around 
and getting ready for tomorrow. It was [illegible - difficult?] to sleep, it was 
such a warm night. Otherwise there is nothing to write about. 

October 2 {Friday) 

I really got tired today. I came back from the city barely alive. I was hauling 
ten kilograms in my hands. It was extremely heavy and uncomfortable. Next time 
I will take a [Russian word, Lithuanian letters] rucksack, which will make it a 
hundredfold easier. Otherwise we sold my brother's [?] coat and our situation 
improved. 

In addition to that, the move from Vienazinskio [Street] was postponed to the 5 
[October]. 

October 3 (Saturday) 

Nothing special. Business is picking up at a double pace, because in two days we 
will be finished with Vienazinskio Street. The price of foodstuffs has dropped 
sharply. Everything in the city is inexpensive. 

[10] 
October (Sunday) 

I am resting. It is boring at home. I want Sunday to pass as quickly as possible, 
so I can return to the city again. Vitas occasionally brings one thing or 
another. But it is nothing compared to what I bring in. I bring in between 13 and 
15 kilograms every time, and the profits work out to be between 500 and 600 
rubles. So we eat pretty well. But that is likely to go on for another week, and 
then famine resumes again. (Oh;-God;-God) 

October 5 (Monday) 

Lithuanians have begun entering broke-into Vienazinskio Street. The-business-is 
over. (Thus) It is a bad situation with apartments. People have no place to go. 
We are not getting along with the people we took in too well. He is a nice guy 
but her I can't stand. Vitas composed a poem for the occasion, [Russian word, 
Russian letters] "Neighbor." Today I came home at 40 2200. I had taken my 
[Russian word, Lithuanian letters] rucksack along, so it was not too difficult. 

October 6 (Tuesday) 

New orders have been issued, ordering that all raw materials, machinery, and cash 
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[11) 

to be turned in. Although the order is oppressive, people do not seem to be 
concerned. Three-tines--we -ade-ni-stales;--but -the-fourth-time -we-will--avoid 
nistakes--No one-is-eonsidering-turning anything in. Nevertheless, we convert our 
cash into food. Amazingly enough, you can still buy anything you want for cash. 

October 7 (Wednesday) 
Nothing special. Rainy days have begun. I came home soaked to the bone. Vitas has 
not yet been called to join the brigade, but father thinks that with Vitamin P 
[ghetto slang for pull, bribery?] there will soon be a card [probably brigade 
work permit]. Otherwise nothing. 

October 8 (Thursday) 
Father's health seems to be declining. I am worried about it. Otherwise-we-were 
happy-e-±earn-today-how several-of-the--bloodthirsty- -men-of -the-N-S--k- -were 
ki ±ked-Among -Hem was our- worst-enemy-ordeas -whose neck was twisted.-His-body 
was-brought-baek-te-Kaunas: 

(12] 

October 9 (Friday) 
I had a hard day. Rain kept falling. We had to keep working in the rain. That is 
why it was very unpleasant. The road home was also very difficult. It is dark, 
you can not see anything in front of you, knee-deep mud everywhere, you wade 
through water, and the rucksack presses down on your shoulders. I thanked God 
when we finally reached the ghetto. At least I will get to rest for two days. 

October 10 (Saturday) 
I am resting. We are deciding what to do about the stove and firewood. Looks like 
we don't have any choice. When the winter comes, we will freeze. Otherwise, the 
work brigade returned form the province. They brought back large packages. 

October 11 (Sunday) 
Whenever Sunday arrives, it is very boring. You don't know what to do. Vitas is 
also home today. Our food situation is improving. Now we are issued 125 grams [4 
oz] of meat, 90 grams (3 oz] of butter, plus we get 20 grams [.7 oz] of butter 
on father's ration card, so we got to experience the taste of fat again. But I 
miss the taste of meat. 

[ 13] 

Otherwise we read the entries from last year and laugh at ourselves. 

October 12 (Monday) 

It is raining. The melancholy of autumn. Puddles in the streets of Kaunas. The 
sight of children going to school puts me in a thoughtful mood. Those were the 
days! I think painful thoughts. [ Context - the "pain" refers to her sense of 
loss, oft expressed elsewhere, over losing her education, and thus her role in 
life) 
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Today we work with the carrots. I ate as many as I wanted, making myself 
sick. I brought some home, as well. 

October 13 (Tuesday) 

Rumors are flying that 300 people are being requisitioned for shipment to Riga. 
There will probably be many volunteers, because those who went there earlier sent 
a lot of letters describing their wonderful life there. Nevertheless a sense of 
unease settles over the ghetto. 

October 14 (Wednesday) 

It is cold. There is such a wind today! It went right through me. The thought of 
making us stand outside in such weather! There was no real work to be done. My 
back was bothering me continually. Just like during the action on October 28 last 
year. Maybe I am partly to blame, because I do not want to dress more warmly. I 
am always careful. If I wear out my warm clothes now, what will I do in the 
winter? Otherwise I brought home a good amount, it was good to walk, because the 
package warmed my shoulders. 

October 15 (Thursday) 

Vitas finally got the card for the Sargenai brigade. That is one of the best. We 
expect support from him. Otherwise I got greetings from our (former maid) MARYTE, 
who has returned from the village and wants to meet us. Maybe we will be able 
to see her. 

October 16 (Friday) 

A clap of thunder struck the poor people. The official proclamation requires 150 
men and 150 women to Riga. Panic breaks out in the ghetto. There are no 
volunteers. It will not be a pretty sight when they start rounding up people by 
force. That is why the control at the gate intensified. They are not letting 
anyone through. Nothing is being allowed to be carried in any kind of bags or 
satchels. It was still possible to hide things in pockets, sweaters, double 
linings and cuffs. People tried to hide things wherever they could. But you can't 
hide too much that way. 

October 17 (Saturday) 

Tense nights. They are seizing people to ship to Riga. 

[14) 

No one want to go. Panic is extreme. They are tearing us away, a little piece at 
a time, until none of us are left. 

October 18 (Sunday) 

Tense days. There is moaning and weeping again. They are breaking up families 
again. They are separating men from women and it is awful what is going on here. 
We live near a detention center, from which can be heard the heart-rending cries 
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of infants. No one leaving for Riga expects to return. We also do not ever expect 
to see them again. But they have not yet rounded up the required number (300). 
People keep getting released due to "protection" [bribes?] and then new searches 
start to look for replacements. (A story without end) 

October 19 (Monday) 

There are sudden shakedowns [Russian - ablava] every night (for Riga). The 
majority of families are being taken together, with their infants and elders. I 
can't wait for this Riga group to be shipped out. The control at the gate has 
become very strict. They don't let anyone carry anything, threatening them with 
shipment to Riga. That is why only a few people go. In our brigade we had 20 
women instead of the usual 100 today. 

October 20 (Tuesday) 

The days go by rapidly. There are no news to be heard. Funny anecdotes are being 
made up about Stalingrad. Our situation is very good, whenever both of us [her 
and her brother] go on the brigade. We eat well, but we have been unable to 
create a reserve. You bring it home, eat well, but you don't get to plan ahead. 
Otherwise the autumn is very warm this year. November is almost upon us, but the 
sun is warm, and you can go out without a coat. 

October 21 (Wednesday) 

Today I became lazy and did not go with the brigade. It does not pay to go, 
because they don't let you bring things in. It is not worth going on such a trip 
for a head of cabbage, I'll be better off helping out at home. 

October 22 (Thursday) 

They are finally leaving for Riga tomorrow. Everyone is breathing easier now. 
Just think how long those people have been kept in the detention facility. 

(15] 

The majority escaped, so it is likely they will be seizing people from the 
brigades. My health is worsening a bit. I got a cold. Mother is not letting me 
go tomorrow, but I am determined to go. 

October 23 (Friday) 

Today I went. It was a cold day. But we finished the assigned job quickly, and 
after that were able to stay warm near a fire. I am glad I went today, I will be 
able to replenish our shrinking reserves. Brother also brings home a few things. 
(but not-as much-as-e) Thank-God, the panic in the ghetto is subsiding. The Riga 
contingent has left. We will be able to live calmly for a little bit, until 
something happens again. 

October 24 (Saturday) 

It is nice to lie in a warm bed after yesterday's cold day. I have the privilege 
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of lying in bed until noon, and I am taking 100% advantage of it. There are 
strange rumors of peace negotiations today, including a 24 hour truce. 
Unfortunately, intelligent people are not taking this rumor seriously. 

October 25 (Sunday) 

Sunday - Vitas's day of rest. The same Sunday as usual. The usual squabbles over 
who will fetch the water, who will cut the firewood, over the bread and the soup. 
Truly, we are like small children. Just one day, the only day of the week, we 
cannot avoid quarreling ... 

There are a lot of good rumors today. They say that Lithuania will be 
Independent, but that all men will be drafted. It is said that the Germans have 
been crushed at Stalingrad, that is why a new army is being formed. Additionally 
Italy has been heavily bombed, a huge offensive in Africa has begun, and a new 
cabinet is being formed in Lithuania. But that will not make things any easier 
for us. 

October 26 (Monday) 

We wait for confirmation of the rumors. I heard nothing about any of them in the 
city. The control at the gates is lax, and I am making the best of the final days 
of the brigade. Otherwise there is nothing to write about. 

October 27 (Tuesday) 

The weather is splendid. The sun is smiling merrily at us, and its last rays seem 
to give off one final bit of warmth before disappearing. It cannot be compared 
with last year, because there was already snow on the ground. 

[16) 

October 28 (Wednesday) 

A year has passed. No! I never thought that a year could go by so fast, like a 
blink of the eye. It is a sad anniversary. But there is nothing to complain 
about. I am almost happy that those experiences are behind me. It is true that 
we do not know what will occur in the future, but let us not think about it, 
brothers. 'Whatever is supposed to happen, let it happen, but we can satisfy 
ourselves with a piece of dry bread and a warm bed. I wrote a poem on the 
anniversary date, on October 28th.[bold added later] 

October 29 (Thursday) 

I-bought -bacle a- colossal-amount -yesterday--Imagine--F-ear-rsied back- 20- kilegras 
en-ny- weak--shoulders.--F -myself -den±-understand-how I-made -it--My -bones-aehe 
badly-today;-and-beeause -of that- I-am forced-te-stay-in-bed -even- -though- I-de-et 
want-e--But-I-am-extremely-roud-of-yself 

October 30 (Friday) 

Today I was by the gate, but they were very strict about letting anything 
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through. That is why I decided to act intelligently and go back home. Besides, 
it was cold outside, and it was not worth going. But it turned out to be a 
mistake, because there was no control at all in the evening, and everyone was 
able to get through without a hitch. Otherwise, there is nothing to write. 

October 31 (Saturday) 

The days go by fast. Many vegetables are flowing into the ghetto, but the 
seasonal brigades are beginning to be shut down. I am beginning to think about 
another brigade, but I am not sure if it will be worth going on. It is cold, I 
don't have shoes, so we'll have to think about it. 

November 1 (Sunday) 

Time flies fast. Winter will begin this month, and that does not make us happy. 
We got some firewood today. It took a lot of work to haul it home. We plan to set 
up an iron stove, to consume less firewood while producing more heat. But it will 
probably be difficult to stay supplied with firewood. There is only enough until 
December. Hopefully the war will end after that. 

November 2 (Monday) 

An unpleasant day. They separated me from the brigade and sent me to the airport. 
This was the first time at the airport for me. But that was not the main problem. 
The worst was that they imprisoned eight of us women in the detention facility 
without any basis when we returned. 

[17] 
What made it difficult, that I spent a cold night in a cold room on a bed made 
only of planks, with my stomach growling. The cell was full. A bucket stood in 
the corner for taking care of natural requirements. The unusual stench made it 
impossible to close one's eyes. [bold added later] I will never forget this 
night. Lying behind double bars and you think about a kilogram? [apparently they 
earn a kilogram in a day] We did nothing wrong. Boy what a time, not only are the 
Germans killing us at will, but even our own police is abusing us. 

I was lucky, because my father freed me with Vitamin P [possibly slang for a 
bribe], while the others were sent back to work. I got home, without any sleep, 
but I was happy. "Oh," I said, "I got two birds with one stone." 

November 3 (Tuesday) 

I asked my father, "Now that I have been imprisoned, will it be on my record for 
the rest of my life?" [bold added later] The night in the detention facility left 
a bad impression. I don't feel going on the brigades, when you see how badly you 
can suffer for it through no fault of your own. These are times in which every 
scoundrel has the right to rule whichever way he wants. There is no longer a 
place for truth on this world. My-Cod,-what--will-be;-because--the-world-you 
ereatted-is-seared-with-lies. 

November (Wednesday) 
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So, today I did not go. The hell with that brigade. It is much better to sit at 
home. Now we are gearing up to face winter. We are installing windows, repairing 
the doors, laying carpets (I mean rags), and other similar minor details. I think 
I won't freeze this winter because I got Vitas's "fine" winter coat. But it will 
still require some thought how to come up with gloves. Why think about it? I'll 
just go to the store and buy some. I have nothing else to write. Be well. 

November 5 (Thursday) 

Nothing. Life goes on its old routine. Vitas has stopped going [to work] so far. 
But my carrots are still keeping us going. The weather is nice. I work a lot, 
because I have nothing to read. I badly miss the printed word, which I have not 
seen for a long time. But what can you do? You have to get used to it. Ghettoes 
don't have libraries. We burned the books, because we were required to turn them 
in to the Germans. So I created an epilogue for a burning book. 

November 6 (Friday) 

We follow the political news. Big victories are now taking place in Africa. It 
appears, that the allies have taken Algeria and Morocco. There is a lot of talk 
about that in the ghetto. But so what. It doesn't make things any better for us. 

November 7 (Saturday) 

The cold has begun. A small layer of snow fell today, but it soon melted. We hope 
that the winter 

[18] 
[the top half of this page was illegible and the following represents a best 
effort as opposed to total accuracy] 
will not be cruel but merciful to us. I will not go to Marva any more. I do not 
want to. Maybe I will stop altogether, or maybe I will go to some other brigade. 
That lazybones Vitas is becoming completely idle. He lay down in bed and began 
to [illegible] and what can you do to him about it? He doesn't want to go and 
that's it. 

November 8 (Sunday) 

Vitas entered vocational school, the tinsmith course. He will be a tinsmith the 
way I could be a ballerina. But what can you do? Let him learn this job. It is 
cold for him to go to the brigade. The poor dear would freeze. Everyone wants to 
hear fresh news, but there are hardly any getting through. Life is so boring. It 
is hard to see if the entire month [illegible] will be boring, and I have nothing 
to write. 

November 9 (Monday) 

[illegible] are melting quite a bit. I go out to [work?] as little as possible. 
I do a lot of thinking. Sometimes, [hunger] tries to break out of its cage. 
Memories get to me emotionally. Those are sad hours. Thus I figure out ways to 
put my heart to sleep, and I order my memories to be silent. And I immerse myself 
[illegible] in the new events of my current life. Often my heart aches when I 
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think about my friend Zolde. I am also trying to erase her out of my heart along 
with the others, but I am unable to do so, because this hurt is too deep. 

November 10 (Tuesday) 

Good news. The mood in the ghetto is upbeat. It looks like this awful war may 
end. But I am too lazy to write much. 

November 11 (Wednesday) 

Our situation has taken a turn for the worse. The food has run out. There is no 
new input. Neither Vitas nor I are going [to work]. Mother is worried. But I am 
not going to worry about it too much. If they leave us alone, we will survive. 

November 12 (Thursday) 

Time is flying by. The weather is changing. But you can't complain, it is not 
cold yet. We think we won't freeze this year, because we have practical 
experience from last year. As far as the cold is concerned, the ghetto might have 
the last laugh on the city, because almost everyone has managed to install iron 
stoves which will warm up rooms while consuming little firewood. While they, with 

[19] 

their central heating, will freeze, because there is no more firewood, let alone 
coal. 

November 13 (Friday) 

All kinds of incidents occur between us and the Germans which are not completely 
normal. But much less than last year. For example, in one brigade they recently 
cooked some cats for us, which, of course, they refused to eat. They complained 
about us to the authorities, who upheld our position. But generally, there are 
not too many abnormal people. 

November 14 (Saturday) 

The Germans have gotten tired of holding Stalingrad. They are urging the ghetto 
to sacrifice [illegible) so that they could sit in the newest [illegible]. Our 
people [illegible] from that. But the Russians demonstrated a lot of 
determination there, fighting for Mother Volga. 

November 15 (Sunday) 

The mood in the ghetto is bad. There is talk about recent actions [executions] 
on Druskininkai and Poland. We fear that such actions do not occur for us. We 
worked a lot today. Together with Vitas, we cut up about half a [cubic] meter of 
firewood and we earned 2 kilograms of bread. Bread earned with one's own sweat 
has a taste all its own. 

November 16 (Monday) 
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People kept talking about catastrophe, so it finally occurred. Yesterday evening, 
a speculator, who was not quite right in the head, shot at the Commandant. Ft-was 
a-terrible-night-We were-all-ready-te-die- It was a terrible night. We were all 
ready to die. [bold was written in different handwriting above crossed out words] 
The man who did the shooting was arrested. So were three responsible people from 
the committee plus twenty hostages. It was a terrible night. No one in the ghetto 
was able to sleep. Everyone believed that death awaited us after such an act. But 
the night passed calmly. The morning brought rumors that reduced the tension; he 
apparently fired only into the air, and the ghetto was not in danger. 

November 17 (Tuesday) 

They released the hostages who had been arrested. Today [in German] announcements 
were hung up in the name of the S.D. [Sicherdienst - German security service] 
that there will be no "action" in the ghetto and no one better try to stir up any 
panic. Whoever tries to stir up panic will be hanged. Additionally, a second 
announcement was posted ordering the turn-in of any weapons in the ghetto, 
because two pistols were found in the possession of the man who did the shooting, 

[20] 

in addition to a briefcase full of golden watches and a colossal amount of money. 
The people calmed down after the announcements were posted. 

November 18 (Wednesday) 

The poor wrongdoer, after horrible tortures, was publicly hanged next to the 
committee today. The Commandant personally drove people out of their houses to 
observe the chilling spectacle. I, being the mischievous girl that I am, was 
overcome by curiosity and also went down to watch the hanging. The spectacle was 
not so chilling, after all. But I did feel sorry for the person who had visibly 
suffered so much. But others have said that we should not feel sorry for him, 
because with his idiotic act he could have gotten the entire ghetto wiped out. 

November 19 (Thursday) 

Against my will, the sight of the hanging keeps coming back to me. What does all 
of one's life mean in front of death? Why live, why suffer, why struggle, 
death awaits in the end. We will disappear from the world without a trace. A poem 
from Maironis seems appropriate here 

"I will dissipate like a wisp of smoke that is not blown by the wind, 
and no one will remember me. 
How many thousands have lived and suffered through the ages 
And who can guess their name? 

November 20 (Friday) 

Life moves on. No death, no ugly incident will stop it. Life is going on and on. 
The dead are quickly forgotten, because the world is only for the living. Today 
I was issued 12 kilograms of potatoes. The season of rotten potatoes has begun. 
Strange, there has not been any real frost, but the potatoes managed to freeze. 
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But we thank God, that they have not begun to stink. Last year they stunk, but 
we ate them anyway. 

November 21 (Saturday) 

For the first time, after a year and a half, they finally figured out they should 
issue us half a bar of soap, a little bit of phoenix [apparently a brand name or 
slang), and a box of matches. It is good that they still remember us on occasion. 

November 22 (Sunday) 

The mood in the ghetto is good. Everyone is following the victories of the Allies 
in Africa with interest. The Germans are under pressure, but they are not 
downcast, they still stubbornly claim that they, and no one else, will win. 

[21] 

November 23 (Monday) 

The good weather is holding up. Although the earth is frozen, but there is no 
snow yet nor is it very cold, thank-God. We keep struggling on. Just like always, 
hopeless, thirsting for news, and hungry. We can't complain a lot about the last 
one, last year there was a lot more hunger. What can you really write about, it's 
always more of the same here. 

November 24 (Tuesday) 

I have not read a book for a long time. Now it is terribly hard to get them. 
Besides, it is dark in the evening, because they have begun to turn off the 
electricity. There is nothing to do in a dark and unheated room other than crawl 
into bed. That is why I am usually in bed by seven, and often by six. That is the 
worst time, because while lying in the dark, the memories of the past engulf you, 
and you cannot shake them off. The desire to sleep passes, and so you torture 
yourself for half the night. 

November 25 (Wednesday) 

Time flies. December approaches, and so does the new year. So what. Winter, 
spring, summer, autumn, and winter again. If we do not meet the new winter in a 
coffin beneath the sod, then it will be in that damned ghetto. As you can see, 
I am a pessimist. Unfortunately, we are all turning into such. What can you do? 
Time flies and the terrible pain does not stop. 

November 26 (Thursday) 

Thank God. Vitas got a few things this week. Besides, we still have some of the 
rotten potatoes left. So we are feeling pretty good. Today we ordered a stove 
which will be ready after ten days. That tiny tin device will cost us 1000 
rubles. 

November 27 (Friday) 
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I am deep in thought. I do not know what to write. Everything is the same, like 
yesterday, the day before, and last year. The control at the gate is still 
stringent. They are taking away any food items. We hear about no more victories 
in Africa. Oh, the is what the British always do. They try to take a step, take 
[22) 

some city, and become quiet again. That is their policy. They are waiting until 
their enemy exhausts himself. They have time. But they do not know, that we do 
not have time. We are counting the days to the end. That is not their concern. 

November 28 (Saturday) 

The Germans have seized the unoccupied portion of France, thinking that the 
British want to open a second front there. Additionally, the Russians broke 
through the front line at the Don river. It is said that the Russians are 
starting their major offensive on the Baltic region. But nothing is certain. 
[last two words illegible] 

November 29 (Sunday) 

Nice weather. Sunday is always the biggest day of work at home for us. With Vitas 
at home, we cut the firewood and take care of everything else we need. 
Unfortunately, there is only a little firewood left, and there is no inkling that 
any more will be supplied. So what. I guess we'll just have to get cold. If 
everything was dandy, it wouldn't be a ghetto. 

November 30 (Monday) 

The children have taken their sleds out. The real winter has begun. There are 
sleds everywhere around us, and the reddened faces of happy children. What a 
normal and dear sight. I would like to just forget everything, grab a sled, and 
go. Go for a race against the wind, along with the children. Those were the days, 
I painfully think. There were two inseparable girlfriends, there were sleds, 
there were hills. But that was in the past. It is a dream that you will not dream 
again. 

December 1 (Tuesday) 

"It's December," my lips whisper without meaning. So what. One more month has 
gone by, irretrievably, uselessly, and monotonously. Grandfather, grandfather 
December, bring us peace! In you Christ was born. You brought the redeemer for 
mankind. Bring that special golden word to us downtrodden ones, that seductive 
word, PEACE. 

(23) 

December 2 (Wednesday) 

Vitas fails to bring anything again. One week was good, but now they are not 
letting anyone carry things through [the gate]. There is nothing eternal in this 
world. I saw a newspaper. But it was so empty and full of lies at the same time 
that it is better not to read it at all. It merely ruins the mood. 
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December 3 (Thursday) 

It is not cold. The weather is quite pleasant. It looks that the winter is not 
as terrible as we imagined it would be. A lot of snow fell. I am taking advantage 
of the pleasures of winter. I am going sledding. Otherwise nothing. 

December 4 (Friday) 

Lets--of-news!--There--is-talk--of--disturbances -in--taky--Additional-ly,--the 
newspapers-have- -begun- -to -admit -several-Russian-victories..-With--the-eOig-ef 
winer;-combat-in--Russia -has-beeome-very-difficult.-Deep- -snows -and -rest-has 
begun:-We wish -our- enemies that-they -wist- their- {own]-eeks-as soon- as possible 

December 5 (Saturday) 

There is nothing to write about. Everything crawls along slowly. Each day is 
similar to the last. I work like always. Vitas goes out, and, as usual, doesn't 
bring anything back. There is not enough food, like always. We are still sitting 
in the ghetto, although the time to leave has passed long ago. 

December 6 (Sunday) 

Today, while reading the newspaper, I read the condolence section, where i saw 
condolences for the Dominas family. What happened? It turns out Henrikas died. 
It doesn't explain how and when it happened. I was stunned. Dominas died. My love 
and Izolda's love had died. One more friend had died. I was unable to read the 
newspaper any further. Sad thoughts overwhelmed my head. Yes, my friends are 
getting killed or dying, one after another. When will my turn come? Death, mighty 
death! What does all life mean in the face of the moment of death? 

December 7 (Monday) 

Vitas is laid up in bed. He has a bit of a cold. He will spend several days at 
home. Among other things, I forgot to write that there were a few 
[24) 
unpleasant incidents in the ghetto yesterday. It was [illegible - cut off page]. 
I will only say that it ended up well. 

December 8 (Tuesday) 

The weather is beautiful. It is really spring outside. The suns smiling warmly, 
the snow is melting, and a gentle breeze gently caresses you. It is nice to be 
outside, to forgot one's hardships in the shelter of nature. 

December 9 (Wednesday) 

Earlier I had not wanted to mention earlier (what had happened on December 3rd) 
(a week ago) that our acquaintance G., about whom I had written about being in 
the city last year, had been returned to the ghetto and incarcerated in the 
detention facility. It is not known why he was incarcerated, nor is there any 
word what happened to his wife. Listening to what people say about him is like 
reading an interesting crime novel. It is said that he will have insignia put on 
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him and he will be put back in the ghetto. 

December 10 (Thursday) 

The days go by fast. Vitas occasionally brings something back, but its really not 
worth doing it any more, because the difference in prices between the city and 
the ghetto is now so small. I will give some of the prices: 

City Ghetto 
Bread 120 rub 130 rub 
Rye flour 60 rub 70 rub 
Potatoes 20 rub 30 rub 
Carrots 40 rub 45 rub 
Cake flour 70 rub 85 rub 
Rye seeds 40 rub 60 rub 
Peas 55 rub 65 rub 
Milk 60 rub 120 rub 

And if they confiscate something, it ends up costing more than simply buying it 
here. The cheap prices are the result of the fact that a lot of foodstuffs are 
being trafficked in through the fence. Otherwise we are all still healthy and 
alive so far. 

December 11 (Friday) 

As an escape, concerts are being are being held in the ghetto. Tomorrow, a dinner 
is being held for the doctors. There will be some sandwiches, a glass of tea, and 

[25] 

a program made up of cultural works created in the ghetto. There are some 
excellent singers and poets. And that is how people forget where they are for one 
night, finding themselves in an entirely different world. Although some pople 
make angry objections to what we are doing, they are wrong. A lot of people are 
writing something in the ghetto. My father wrote quite a few epigrams about our 
life. Vi tas wrote some prose, "One day in the ghetto." 

December 12 (Saturday) I have not been at the [illegible] for a long time, and 
yesterday I was reassigned to the rubber factory, where I also worked today. I 
did write 'worked' [six lines illegible] 

December 13 (Sunday) 

Truly, I had a lucky break yesterday. God loves me, because he gave me such good 
weather. I thought April had arrived. The rays of the sun were so warm. Today is 
another story. The grey skies we-re covered with mist. I feel as if I am in 
England. 

December 14 (Monday) 

The firewood is running out. Our stove is not yet finished. By the time it is 
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finished, we will be out of firewood. It's going to be a problem. There are no 
indications that they are going to bring any more firewood into the ghetto for 
sale. It never seems to be alright, Now that it is a little better with food, we 
don't have any firewood. That's life! 

December 15 (Tuesday) 

There is something going on. They are not even letting us bring things in through 
the small gate. The control was very strict today, they were confiscating 
everything. It turns out that the COMMANDANT was standing nearby, who is very 
conscientious concerning this matter. Otherwise the evening is romantic and I am 
in a good mood. 

December 16 (Wednesday) 

There is no light. Something has gone wrong at the power station and the city and 
the ghetto are both engulfed in darkness. I am unable to write by candlelight. 
The hell with it! 

December 17 (Thursday) 

It is said that all the allied nations 

[26] 
[a page may have been skipped in the original] 
It had been very cold, but now it is warm, ah, a real pleasure. I have a new 
assignment. I sit by the stove and guard the flame. The duty is pleasant. But 
sometime I get into fights with Vitas [over that duty]. But no matter. I am 
collecting the creative works of the ghetto. The songs are very beautiful. 

December 29 (Tuesday) 

They finally had pity on us and let us have light. It is pleasant to sit in a 
warm and well lit room and read a book, even if the stomach is growling a bit. 
That is not a cold and damp like a cellar. 

December 30 (Wednesday) 

I have nothing to write about. I have not mentioned [name illegible] before. [one 
sentence illegible]. I am sorry for him, but I am unable to let him [illegible] 
into my heart. We will all die, sooner or later. 

December 31 (Thursday) 

A depressing New Year's night is deciding our fates. Will we will be able to see 
the sun in 1943? We try to be merry, but we fail. Wanting to hang on to our 
traditions, we at least made a slightly better supper tonight. Don't think we 
were exaggerating, we even had pickled cabbage. At midnight we heard shots. That 
is how they greet the New Year in the city. But we are silent and do not hear 
them. Without waiting for midnight we fell asleep long ago. 

It is 1943. Hooray! 
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January 1 {Friday) 

Greetings to you, o morning dawn. Will you bring good fortune or suffering? The 
decision for us has been signed in blood. Will we be freed as a New Year's 
present? Our fate was decided on a dark, starless night. The memory of this night 
will become manifest for us when we face the agony of death. 

January 2 {Saturday) 

Our workers have several days off on the occasion of New Year. Otherwise the 
airport has seen its better days. Only women go there now. But the men have 
gotten a worse assignment, the construction of the Green Bridge. The work there 
is very difficult. That is why they are rounding up people to go there the way 
they used to round up people for the airport last year. Otherwise no one would 
go. 

[27] 

January 3 (Sunday) 

Hitler gave a speech. As always, he did not forget about us, either. But it was 
nothing like last year. There are big battles taking place now at Veliki Luki. 
The city keeps going back and forth. Stalingrad is seldom mentioned in the 
newspaper. 

January 4 {Monday) 

A lot of snow fell. Father was in the city today. He brought a lot of good 
things. We have re-established contacts with some Lithuanian acquaintances. 
Otherwise nothing to report. 

January 5 {Tuesday) 

Vitas does not go to Sargenai any more. He gave away his card, and that's 
finished. Now, like an eternal drifter he travels from one brigade to the next. 
Mother's a little sick. She has a fever. She has such swelling that she cannot 
sit. I have more work more than I can handle. 

January 6 {Wednesday) 

It is the feast day of the Three Kings. The weather is warm. But there is a lot 
of snow. There is nothing new. The control at the gates has loosened up a bit, 
and I have nothing further. 

January 7 {Thursday) 

Our situation is not too bad. Father is earning more now, plus we are getting 
some support from the city. There is no comparison to last year. Our room has 
dried out. Water is not leaking from the ceiling the way it did before. But 
nevertheless, it is still very damp. Water is dripping from the windows and the 
walls. Brr, brr, brr, God knows what kind of cholera you can get in such an 
apartment. 
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January 8 (Friday) 

The mood is bad. There is talk of "actions" [originally only a, actions written 
in later) in Vilnius and Riga. There is fear that the same could occur here. 
Nothing further to report. 

January 9 (Saturday) 

It is getting cold. My feet got very cold. Well, brothers, winter is far from 
over yet. We rejoiced too early. The room isn't very warm, either. Well, maybe 
we're done for. 

January 10 (Sunday) 

There has been a lot of work with the firewood. Each Sunday, we cut and split the 
firewood for the whole week. We bought lower quality firewood. It is quite damp. 
As far as our [illegible word] suit was concerned, we are pressing charges, and 
there will be a court case. 

[28] 

What a stupid thing! 

January 11 (Monday) 

Today it is 15 degrees below zero (Centigrade). We are counting the days to 
March. We are anxious for spring to arrive. Today we received a portion of 
unappetizing horse meat. We do not have a drop of fat. Vitas goes out, but 
considering how much he brings back, he needn't bother. 

January 12 (Tuesday) 

The days go by as if someone was chasing them. I have a lot of books. Than God 
for that. Instead of sitting with my hands folded, I will study how to read and 
write in Hebrew. There is so much work at home. There is no time to long for 
someone, daydream, or wallow in sorrows. 

January 13 (Wednesday) 

The Commandant has left. Things have loosened up at the gate. They are letting 
potatoes and firewood come in. It is very cold. I got some cold potatoes at 
Parama [a welfare agency]. They provide bread regularly. 

January 14 (Thursday) 

My hands and feet are freezing. I don't feel like writing anything. I am turning 
into a real mummy. Spring, o spring, how sweet it is to say your name! 

January 15 (Friday) 

Thank God half of January is over. Just 45 days left until spring. There will be 
enough firewood until March. In one word, we are putting all our hopes into 
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March. 

January 16 (Saturday) 

Saturday, Sunday. Sunday, Monday. Run on you days, and don't come back. I learned 
how to write a little Hebrew, already. Reading will be easier. There is nothing 
easier in the world than to learn the writing of one's nation. 

January 17 (Sunday) 

I am sad. 0 Rudis, that wound does not heal. For a while the pain goes away, but 
then returns, worse than before. God, what happened to Rudis? How is he? Let him 
return to his birthplace. Return the child to his mother. 

January 18 (Monday) 

I have nothing to write. 

[29] 

January 19 (Tuesday) 

Thank-God. Finally the cold has ended. We breathe easier. There is a big wind 
today, it is probably going to snow again. The mood is good, January will end 
soon. The news from the front are very good. 

January 20 (Wednesday) 

We have no light in the evening. A lot of good news. They are shipping firewood 
into the ghetto and selling it at reasonable prices. Maybe we will buy some, 
also. Otherwise we got a few other things from Zose. 

January 21 (Thursday) 

It is very wet. Maybe it is spring. Vitas is going crazy. We have more books now. 
But I am very $44,,,Kazys, maybe I long for you. I do not know. 
January 22 (Fri·tay 

The last act of the tragedy (with G.) has taken place. They shot him in Fort IX 
and she poisoned herself, the poor dear. It is sad. My heart mourns for that 
unfortunate couple. 

January 23 (Saturday) 

Nina is sick with jaundice. I visit her. Outside it is getting cold again. The 
Hebrew lessons are progressing nicely. I am reading syllables now. Writing it is 
easy. For example [ several yiddish letters] [Yiddish Lazerson Tamara]. The 
newspapers are interesting. The Russians are winning on all fronts. It is said 
that the sun will rise for us also. 

January 24 (Sunday) 
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I got an "assignment". I bring three buckets of water to our neighbor every day, 
and I earn a [Deutsch]mark a day. It's better than nothing. But it all doesn't 
matter to me. I miss my friends. I miss love. I am stormy, angry, fires are 
burning inside me, I can't understand what is happening to me. 
Birds sing of love to me, 
The forest hums of love to me, 
My heart whispers of love, love to me, 

Love, love, the song of youth. 

[30] 

January 25 (Monday) 

It is 20 degrees below zero (C). Vitas was in town. He brought a lot of bacon. 
Hahahaha. Luck has smiled on us. 

January 26 (Tuesday) 

It is always dark. It gets dark at 4 PM, so we go to bed. They don't give us 
electricity. Otherwise everything is cheap in the ghetto. There is no difference 
in prices from the city. It is very, very cold. 

January 27 (Wednesday) 

There is talk of mobilization of the Lithuanians. The news from the front are 
good. The Russians are winning on all fronts. We believe in hope and live by it. 

January 28 (Thursday) 

We got a kilogram of butter from a former maid. It will be a fat week. We have 
a new Commandant in the ghetto again, a Lithuanian. He is not a good man. (a dog 
[in German]) 

January 29 (Friday) 

They are shipping Poles out of Kaunas. They are shipping some Lithuanians, too. 
My mood is downcast. Just like last [year?] 

January 30 (Saturday) 

The new Commandant is harsh on profiteering. He is arresting people in the city 
and the ghetto alike. Prices are going up. The Lithuanians are not selling 
anything, either. The situation is difficult. 

January 31 (Sunday) 

Ha ha ha! The last day of January. Winter be gone, we are waiting for spring, 
spring, spring. I am studying more, but my mood is bad. 

February 1 (Monday) 
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March 7 (Sunday) 

I haven't written for over a month. Why? I don't know. Maybe I am sick, not 
physically, but spiritually. I am afraid that everyone may die on account of me. 
My mood is bad. I have returned to my beloved pages. My head is spinning. I can't 
take it any more. Disappointment. In what? No, not in love, no. Oh life! The harp 
of life is no longer playing for me. 

(31) 

Love - perhaps. But Kazys has not faded yet. Everything feels so hopelessly 
empty. I would like to escape the people of the world, and just to be alone, 
alone with him. But K.[azys], you forgot me. I feel an urge to create. 0 Muse, 
visit me. And I will record the harp of my life for all time. 

March 8 (Monday) 

My biggest hope has been fulfilled. I have been accepted into "wach-schule" 
( vocation school) into the gardening course. Today I was at the Commission. 
Everything looks good. As soon as they finish with the previous class, they will 
start on us. They have also opened up a sewing course, but I don't want to sign 
up for it. 

April 4 (Sunday) 

I have not written for almost a month. I am now working at the vocation school. 
I am quite satisfied. The lectures are quite interesting. We take notes and study 
them. You wouldn't recognize me now, because I am studying and working for the 
cause of my fatherland, The Land of Israel. Today, I submitted one of my larger 
compositions for the wall newspaper. I concluded the article with the cry, 
"Forward to work, The Land of Israel awaits us." Generally, things are upbeat. 

April 7 (Wednesday) 

Joy. Rejoice, o heart, rejoice! Kiss that small page from Kazys, you lips! I 
thought he had forgotten, but he sent greetings. I am unable to get over my joy! 
That is the great novel, the most interesting novel, the novel of my love and my 
life. Having lost my head over my luck, my love, my joy, I composed a poem which 
wonderfully shows my state of mind. 

The sun set in the West, 
It was hiding from the wind. 
We sat on a hill, 
And some one was talking. 

Suddenly the lightning struck, 
And a storm arose over the hills, 
My lips whispered. 
I love you, I love you forever. 

(32] 
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May 15 (Thursday) 

Hello my dear dairy, I am with you again. Just forgive me dearest, for not 
writing so long. That is why I will tell you so much today. Well, I start. 
I did not get any more letters from Kazys after the first two. Maybe love would 
have burst into flames, but he extinguished it. The hell with it! I work in the 
greenhouse three times a week. I am very satisfied with Block C. It is a good 
humored group. I am doing well with my studies. My garden is verdant. Today, I 
ate the first radishes. I also planted some tomatoes on my own. They looked very 
beautiful. The mood in the ghetto is quite bad these days. But something 
wonderful was reported today, maybe we will get our freedom in a month. I am 
already fantasizing about it. There are good news in politics as well. The 
Germans have been driven out of Africa, and they were offered peace. Goering and 
Himmler are getting ready to go to Rome. We are waiting for freedom intensely, 
and our hearts beat fast. Maybe in another week, they will open the gates, the 
gates of the prison. Wait for me my dear fatherland, soon I will come to you. A 
little bit longer and I will be yours, the Land of Israel. 

[Illustration of two fronds on each side of star of David] 

It is fortunate that the evening chases the morning. 
As soon as you open your eyes, 
You will see another spring. 
Death will have vanished from the road. 

May 20 (Thursday) 

A week passed like a puff of smoke. But I am still wearing the yellow badge of 
honor. They are registering children from 13 to 16 years of age. I will have to 
go. They are probably going to organize a children's brigade, although I hope to 
keep my current job. I am quite satisfied with myself. Having been tossed about 
without a goal in life for so long, 1 finally found one. Finally, 1 no longer 
feel alone without a fatherland, without a nation. because I found a Goal - to 
Struggle, to Study, and to Give all my energy for the well-being of my 
fatherland, of my nation. I am proud of that. I am no longer blind. God and fate 
have opened my eyes, I saw the error of my ways, and I turned back. Now my heart 
tells me 1 am on the right road. I believe that I will never, never be blind 
again. Hooray, Long Live My Fatherland! 

[33] 

May 25 (Tuesday) 

0-Ged! I return to you, my dear diary, with an aching heart. I am unable to stand 
the pain. I hope to pour out onto your pages all the pain which is afflicting me. 
What a night it was, a fascinating and terrible night! I will not forget this 
night very soon. It uncovered a lot for me, and now I see that I was blind! The 
youth of the ghetto is perverted, so perverted. Instead of giving themselves to 
a holy commitment to one's close ones and one's fatherland, they give themselves 
over to perversions. This nest is in Block C. Several dangerous elements from the 
first course infected everyone else. Block C is now considered to be a nest of 
perverts. I am horrified. I am unable to understand it. [next two lines crossed 
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out beyond readability] As one weak person I have to hold out while watching all 
of that go on. The flames of love for my fatherland which had begun to burn in 
my heart are slowly beginning to go out. I stand at a terrible threshold. But no, 
I will hold out. 0-God, I promise to hold out. I have my road, and I take an oath 
to follow it. May God and the small piece of blue sky overhead be witnesses to 
my oath. I will serve my fatherland!!!!!! 0 God almighty, enlighten me and help 
me! Let Sara Z. be my leader. 

May 26 (Wednesday) 

Beautiful summer weather! The birds are chirping so joyously and the sun is 
shining so warmly. I am preparing to create. I feel that I will create something 
wonderful, a plan for my Fatherland, during this month. The sky is blue, white 
cloud puffs are swimming in the blue sky. How beautiful, how harmonious! The only 
thing missing is romance, love. Maybe I should fall in love? I will have to 
consider it. I cannot find true friends, so I only share these things with you, 
my beloved diary. I love Leia! And-also-Sarah:-Yes,--there-are-only-twe-girls 
wh±eh-I-like--0-God;-ebedy-understands-e--They-are-se-stupid: 

(34) 

June 8[?] 

Vitas' birthday [?]. 16 years old. I gave him a present of 30 pieces of candy and 
a poem. [followed by an incomprehensible sentence mentioning the warm day and 
ancient times] Every day [cut off page]. Nothing-else-te-write-abeut. 

June 13 (Sunday) 

Hot weather has begun. It is bathing season. Hooray, I am going bathing today. 
I got acquainted with a girl from Ziezmariai who arrived in Kaunas a week ago. 
Listening to her terrifying experiences made my hair stand on end. 0 life, how 
bitter, how [deceptive?] you are. I have been deceived terribly. 
The world is beautiful and miraculous, said the little child. 
The world is dishonest and deceitful, said the old grey haired man. 
That saying is true. I see it myself. When in love, the world appears beautiful, 
but ugly when one is disappointed. 

I returned from swimming. There was an incident. I was drowning. It is difficult 
to swim this year, the water level is very low everywhere. I was looking for a 
deeper spot, but when I got to the middle, I fell into a hole. I fought against 
the water for quite a while. Several times I managed to break the surface, and 
tried to scream with all my might. I lacked the strength to crawl out of the hole 
myself. I began to sink. It felt so good, so sweet. At the last moment, a thought 
about my dear mother crossed my mind. I would have been finished, but suddenly 
felt someone's hands grabbing me by the hair. I felt it go on for a while, 
because I was still under water. I still had my consciousness. I was afraid that 
the strength of the person who had grabbed me might give out. But suddenly a saw 
a small piece of blue sky before me - I was on the surface. Taking me on his 
hands, my rescuer carried me ashore. I was embarrassed but week, and did not 
thank him. I only asked him not to tell anyone and ran away. I was weak and pale. 
Lying on the sand I recovered a bit. I am still not all here, even as I describe 
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the incident. My head is spinning and my feet are shaking. 

[35] 

June 14 (Monday) Pentecost 

It is two years after Lithuania's horrible day - the deportations to Siberia. 0 
God, how fast the time goes by, how fast the years go by, one after another. But 
I sit here uselessly, not needed by anyone. I watch how my young days go by. I 
really wanted to accomplish so much, I wanted to be so useful. My greatest 
desires were to be useful for my Fatherland [ second desire crossed out]. 
Everything is in vain. I am disillusioned with life. [another word crossed out] 
Things were going well. [Three lines illegible] 

June 22 

Two years of terrible hell, two years of war, two years of life like a dog. We 
are still alive. My heart repeats "two years, two years." I don't want to believe 
it. Have two years already gone by? Has a third year really begun? 0 brother, you 
did not fade from my memory over those years. [illegible word] The sight of you 
stands before me as if you were alive. Where are you? Are you alive? Maybe you 
are sick? I cannot stand it, but a mother's heart [illegible]. She suffers. Have 
mercy on her. Return. To whom do I say this. Perhaps to a cold grave. There on 
a roadside by a birch in a foreign land. My dear brother, perhaps you lie there. 

The pain. the old wound has reopened. Life is empty, I don't care about 
living anymore. Maybe this is wrong to say, but there is no happiness, my soul 
overflows with pain and exhaustion. The soul is sensitive; it trembles with every 
fresh outbreak of pain. All around there is only pain and suffering. I am not 
taking it well. [next two word sentence illegible] I should have drowned. I was 
so close to my goal. 0 God, I have had enough. That is not life. I have to find 
a goal and then achieve it. That would be life and the end of my search. 
Otherwise I think I am falling in love again. I have gotten tired of being alone. 
So far I only love a girl. Sarah, I love you, I love you so much. I guess you 
will be the guardian angel of my soul. With your help I have emerged from the 
shabby existence around me, rising high,-higher-than-those-around-ne. I AM ONLY 
MISSING FAITH. 

[36] 

August 1 (Sunday) 

The week is like [illegible]. I did not write a single word all July. What could 
I do? There was not even a chance to catch my breath. Now I do not know where to 
start. There were so many events and adventures. I work every day, attending 
studies in the afternoon all of July. We got a couple of days off only at the 
end. They have decided to set up a high school for us again. Every went crazy, 
everyone began to study furiously, especially me. My goal had been in sight. 
"Education, education, and more education." I adopted these Lenin's words as my 
goal. They scheduled exams. We studied and reviewed all week. I remembered a lot 
this week. But all these illusions were in vain. All hopes and plans for the 
future were in vain. Everything is wrecked, everything. The morning after the 
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exams the mood in the ghetto was frightful. They are splitting up the ghetto for 
shipment to camps. Everyone walks around as if they are beaten by this action. 
Our high school fell apart, although they have put off the shipment to the camps 
for another month. I feel very bad about losing the school. The vocational school 
has also fallen apart, and we don't go to work or study anymore. Too bad. I 
finally found a goal, I chose education as my goal. I found love. I selected 
Vovka [nickname for Vladimir) as my lover. I spend my time, I go swimming, then 
drown, but am unable to drown. The political news are good. Italy is coming to 
an end. We are waiting, waiting for the day of freedom. My garden is beautiful. 
It is also becoming useful. Vitas does not work at Parama anymore, he has moved 
over to the [German] work station. Maybe I will go to work somewhere. As of 
yesterday, it is two years since we moved here. God grant that we do not finish 
a third year here. 
[37] 

Beautiful summer days. It is hot. Soon summer will end and winter will return. 
0 God, will summer and winter pas again? Will we greet a third summer here? 
Heaven forbid! 

August 2 (Monday) 

The mood is bad. Some people were shipped to Kedainiai. The crying and screaming 
were awful, as if facing death. The political news are good. Italy has received 
an ultimatum to go over to the British side. I am sick of that war. The weather 
is beautiful, the sun is scorching us. The sky is blue, I lie in the shade and 
think. A gentle breeze kisses me. I think about youth, death, and life. I think 
about the days as they go by and about my past. Maybe also about K. Bet he fooled 
me. I put a lot of hope and a lot of love into him. But I don't love him anymore. 
Vovikas [another nickname for Vladimir) has taken his place. Otherwise i am 
studying Hebrew, a difficult and beautiful language. 

August 7 (Sabbath) 

It is raining. Rainy days have begun. I am sitting at home, feeling lazy, and 
doing nothing. Recently I received greetings from Izolda. [a line in Hebrew 
follows] We all wait for a swift end to the war. We hope we do not have to go 
through another winter. 

August 10 (Tuesday) 

I began to write more often. I have more time. I am free every day. I read a lot. 
It is raining outside. It is getting colder. A piercing cold wind is blowing. 
Autumn is on the way. I have lost touch with nature. There is a lot of good news, 
but the heart is overcome with lethargy and I do not want to believe them. It is 
hard to believe we may be able to flee our cage before winter. It is hard to 
believe we will be able to fly across the skies. It is hard to believe they will 
take the chains off us. No, I do not believe it. They scoff at our beliefs and 
our hopes. All those news and hopes are lies. 

Yesterday a delegation came to visit the work stations. 
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[38) 

A group of Hitler Youth had come to visit, to watch the Jews work, as if they 
were in a zoo. They were having a holiday of some kind. 

[illustration of a barbed wire fence and a gate. A sign over the gate says "We 
are not free"] 

August 15 (Sunday) 

I am working again. Now I am learning how to sew. What a waste! I am learning 
more Hebrew, and I like it. There are no new developments in my personal life. 
I am busy with the cultural life of the ghetto. I am continually amazed that a 
large part of the youth of the ghetto participate in cultural life and are strive 
to develop themselves further. That is very praiseworthy. I participated in three 
four such groups, and that pleases me very much. Everything has two sides, and 
so does the youth of the ghetto. One side burns with enthusiasm, love of the 
fatherland, the search for the meaning of life, the search for deeper things, 
thirsting for education. On the other side, they have let go entirely, giving 
their passions free rein, and have pushed aside everything else. That is painful 
to see. It is not a pretty sight. I look at them as low level creatures. Really 
low. Otherwise political life is going through an interesting phase, "they [she 
probably means Germans] are getting it in the ass." Yesterday there was talk that 
[Hebrew word] got sick and withdrew to his residence. In other words, he 
resigned. The newspapers do not confirm this. There is a terrible mood in the 
city. Final registration is being conducted and Lithuanians are being sent to the 
front. That is why no one is being allowed out of the ghetto, 

[39] 

and no one is being let in. Lithuanians are rebelling. There is talk of 
disturbances in Marijampole, that Kybartai is on fire. I am in an optimistic 
mood. The end is closer rather than further. Yes, it is the beginning of the end. 
Past sparks of hope have begun to burn. I believe the game may be over by winter. 
It is still raining. It is grey, the sky is overcast. It is unpleasant. Evenings 
are cold, the north wind is blowing. We crawl into our beds, wanting more sleep. 
These are all the symptoms of winter. Hunger is upon us again. All summer we did 
not feel it, but now I feel the unpleasant feeling of hunger again. Vitas is 
still working in the WORK STATIONS, and seems to like it. Mrs. G. visits every 
day. She is clinging [to dad - inserted later]. She is a wonderful person, she 
tries to help any way she can. (CLOTHES, FOOD, AND PROTECTION) I love her a lot. 
My heart swells with sympathy for her misfortune. Yes, there are people worse off 
than I. 

September 3 (Friday) 

Rain. The sky is overcast. So is the mood. It is horrible. Horrible things are 
happening. As we found out yesterday, the Germans are taking children with them 
as they retreat, children two to ten years old. Echelons of such children are 
being shipped into Lithuania, part of them are killed, others are sold at two or 
three marks per child. It is horrible, hearing about these realities makes my 
hair stand on end. How much lower can the culture of Western Europe sink? Culture 
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is no longer going forward, but has begun to regress. All that is needed is for 
the Germans to start eating children alive. Such are the consequences of the 
motto, "We [fight] for the future of the generations to come." That generation 
says the same thing about the next generation, and so mankind sinks lower, from 
one generation to the next. Culture declines, and the world declines with it. 

(40] 

September 8 (Wednesday) 

I am terribly busy. Unfortunately, I do not have time to write. I belong to 
[number illegible] cultural groups, and I am the leader for two of them. I am 
doing another important job! [First word cut off] found unfortunate little 
children from Ziezmariai [town between Kaunas and Vilnius]. We help them, those 
unfortunate ereatures children, who needed help so badly. We give them education, 
culture, we teach them the Jewish spirit. I live. I am - proud of myself. I feel 
useful. Hooray! 

September 10 (Friday) 

Italy surrendered the day before yesterday. The mood is very good. There had been 
a funereal atmosphere in the ghetto up to that point. There were awful rumors 
about Kasernirn. This awful word travels from one set of lips to another. 
Everyone is shaking. But by evening the mood had improved because of Italy. But 
that was the quiet before the storm. terrible things happened during the night. 
They seized people for shipment to Kaisiadoriai. They crammed the detention 
facility full of people. The mood in the ghetto was extremely bad. They thought 
of Kasernirn. There was a struggle between the S.D. [Sicherdienst - security 
service] and the Kasernirn, and the K. won in the end, and the people were 
released form the detention facility. Thank God things ended up luckily this 
time. 

September 18 (Saturday) 

The mood is bad. Kasernirn is now 100%. Today was the final meeting. The imminent 
tragedy is inevitable. Too bad ... There is a terrifying unknown about what will 
happen next. Maybe they will shoot us. Life is awful. No, death will be better. 
I don't know. The heart aches. I don't know what to do. Vitas brought some bad 
news. It appears RUDIS IS SHOT. He [Vitas] had met someone who 

[ 41] 

had been with [Rudis] in the Fort. No! I don't want it! I don't believe it! No! 
It can't be! The heart says no! My lips scream no! [Literally) There are few 
black people. [It takes only a few evil people?] O God, how frightening it is. 
DEAR BROTHER, YOU ARE STILL ALIVE, I know. My heart is certain and it says NO! 
[you did not die]. A silence, a terrifying silence. You walls, why are you so 
quiet? Shout, speak to me, calm my soul, just tell me one word, one precious 
word, "no!" 

September 20 (Monday) 
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The mist covers the sky, and sorrow covers my heart. The mood is downcast. The 
camp is headed for Kasernirn. These terrible words travel from lips to lips. A 
depressing vision of death stands before us. The ghetto is going through its 
final and most dangerous phase. The front approaches. My heart is beating 
restlessly. I am in a bad mood. Death appears terrifying - I want to live. The 
situation is supposed to clear up today for good - two outcomes are locked in 
struggle. Who will win? Life or death? Keep hope alive, keep hope alive, and keep 
hope alive. Life is hope. Maintain hope and wait, o eternal Jew. I had a frank 
discussion with Rasa the day before yesterday. [Star of David with the word, 
"Keep Hope Alive"] I opened my heart to her. I told her about my aspirations and 
my work. She appears to be pleased with me. But I love her passionately! My heart 
shouts, "Rasa, what a person. You are just a worm before her!" 

[The next few lines are dedicated to Rasa and bordered with a design on the left 
and below] 

Hand in hand we went on the road to Golgotha 
The hearts suffered and cried together. 
But many yellow leaves will fall. 
A lot of water will flow under the bridge, but how many years? 
Turn these pages then, 
And visit my grave. 

A Testament 
Give this half of my heart (my diary) to Rasa after my death. 

September 22 (Wednesday) 

Rejoice, o heart, rejoice! Life won another victory. Kasernirn has been 
postponed! Hooray! Maybe we will not go at all. The ghetto rejoices. The people 

(42] 

are kissing each other in the street out of great joy. I continue with my 
studies ... But I am lazy about writing. But I do not know. A voice inside my heart 
says not to trust the enemy when he is bearing gifts. I remember the legend about 
the wooden horse from the Trojan war. I don't trust the situation. I suspect it. 
And that's not all. They also say they will increase our rations. God knows. The 
weather is cold. A cold wind is blowing. I am in a strange mood. I have become 
suspicious toward everything, I have become a complete skeptic. [several Hebrew 
letters] I read, study, write, maybe I also love .... The days run on. From the 
looks of thing, it is possible the war could end by New Year's. God grant it so. 

[Two crossed flags, red, white, blue on the left - she wants the zionist country 
to be socialist, blue and white flag on the right] 

Synthesis [Large initials CJE on the right, which someone interpreted as meaning 
Cionism [Zionism] 
Judaism 
Ertz [Land of] Israel 

September 24 (Friday) 
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It is raining. It is cold. The ghetto mood is good. It is no longer being called 
a ghetto, truth to say, we are now called a Lager [German for camp]. There is 
also a new Commandant. It is said that the SS will soon be stationed here and 
will not allow any further smuggling of food into the ghetto, but that is why the 
ration will be increased. It is a lot better than Kasernirn. I am very busy. I 
enclose a schedule of my activities. 

3 times a week tailoring. 
3 ,, ,, y studying with father. 
3 ,, " Te II Hebrew. 
2 T4 ,, 

" Kraizl [Hebrew letters] 
" T f II my with [Hebrew word] ,, ,, II T t y children ... ,, II ,, II ,, ,, [Hebrew word] 
Plus the work at home, plus writing? plus reading? 

[43) 

October 1 (Friday) New Year. 

A holiday. The-New-Year-but-things are-restless. The ghetto is not calm. They 
shot Savickis. He was the only Lithuanian living in the ghetto with his Jewish 
wife. The Lithuanians shot him. I feel sorry for him. There is renewed talk of 
Kasernirn. The mood is terrible. It reminds me of the first days in the ghetto. 
The new ghetto Commandant is bad news. Nothing else to write. 

October 3 (Sunday) 

The weather is bad. There is a gusty wind. I am sewing. This year, we are 
preparing for winter industriously. Today the mood is a bit better. They buried 
Savickis. I love Salko. I am also hanging around with Zlefke. I like her very 
much. Kazis is writing [letters]. Otherwise everything is going on as before. I 
will probably leave the vocational school. I need to go into the brigades. 
Probably I will go to the Rubber [factory]. Ahh, I will be in the Lager anyway! 

OCTOBER 5 (TUESDAY) 

I lay down in bed. -am-a-little·sick. A blister got infected. I was embarrassed 
very much when the doctor checked me out. I am in a bad mood. I have nothing to 
read. I see death before me, autumn outside the window, and a stone in my heart! 
But everything goes on as before. I still love Rasa and Izrit[?]. I continue to 
study. Everything follows the old routine. The front approaches. Because I have 
begun to write more often, I am running out of things to write. 

October 6 (Wednesday) 

I am not feeling too well. I feel very weak. I am getting scared. I talked to 
Cile. Life is so interesting! Vitas is preparing something. I have begun to spy 
on him. I'm not quite sure what's up. Is he planning to make a run for it? Does 
he belong to some kind of organization? Is he hiding weapons? It's hard to say. 
I am reading Bialikas[?] - beautiful poems. I am also reading a wonderful book  
People in the Spider's Web. My own created works are like nothing compared it, 
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I feel like throwing them away! The mood is bad again. I have no ·shoes. The 
weather is good. 

October 7 (Thursday) 

The mood is bad. I would like to write but there is nothing to write. A heavy 
stone lies upon my heart - personal matters, again. I hope he doesn't get mad. 
He [illegible word] but I did not answer. I acted impolitely with R.[Rasa?]. I 
said a lot of silly things out of love. I was kidding around. Like a small girl. 
LIKE A SILLY KITTEN. 

[44] 

October 8 (Friday) 

Yam Kippur is coming. It was a nice day, although it rained during the night. I 
was busy with my studies. Tomorrow there will be a fast. It is the year 5709[4?]. 
There are new rumors that Kasernirn will not occur. I am sick of those rumors. 
The front draws near, and people are getting nervous. Some are preparing hiding 
places, while others are hiding in the city. This week there are supposed to be 
important changes. I am caught up in my thoughts. I made a thorough analysis 
concerning an interesting issue with H. yesterday, the issue of love. Male[?] 
psychology! It is not without reason that they say that women are interested in 
psychology. R. is also keeping a diary [three illegible words] I have been taken 
with a desire to [cut off word] a little bit more closely to her. I would like 
to know more what she is thinking about. What she [put down?] on [paper?] What 
is going on inside her? Maybe it is a hunger for the soul of another? [best guess 
the entire previous sentence is almost illegible] 

October 9 (Saturday) 

Yom Kippur. I decided to fast. An unpleasant feeling. 'I held out from 5 PM 
yesterday to 5 PM today. Hunger gnawed at me only in the morning. I visited 
others all day long. No problem. It is OK to fast a couple of days. But only if 
you know you will be able to eat well afterwards. Everyone fasted and prayed. 
maybe God will listen to their prayers. 

Otherwise the front is approaching. Nevelis has been taken. They are 20 
kilometers from the Latvian borders. People are getting extremely anxious. 800 
SS [soldiers] have arrived in Kaunas. It is thought that they plan to finish us 
off. All the smaller work brigades have been canceled. Only four or five large 
brigades continue to function. The harvest was finished today. I took everything 
out of the garden. The list is enclosed: 
Carrots - 35 kg. 
Beets - 2 kg. 
Tomatoes - 50 kg. 
Potatoes - about a 100 kg. [centneris used to be 50 kg in those days, but it is 
a 100 kg today] 
I went walking with E4. [Etmo]?] 

October 17 (Sunday) 
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I am worried about him. I did not sleep half the night. I had nightmares. The 
Muse came, and I was able to express my suffering. [three words illegibly crossed 
out] I am sitting at home. The mood is bad. I am writing and reading. I had a 
long talk with Etmol. But it did not get us anywhere. I joked around too much. 
I was in too good a mood. I am glad that R. does not know me very well yet, and 
my conduct is strange to her. I sat at home for a whole week for the holidays. 
I am not bored. I have a large library. I also amuse myself with chess. Soon I 
will make a CAREER of it. More talk of Kasernirn. 

(45] 

October 20 (Wednesday) 

I fulfilled my desire. I wrote the poem "Jew." I am satisfied. The weather is 
nice. It is not cold outside. I have nothing else to write. The usual routines 
are taking place. The ghetto mood is very downcast. I am no better. I have not 
attended classes for a while. Together with H., we put together a critique of the 
Gugus [?], partially in poetry, partially in prose. I am immersed in my thoughts, 
and I would like to write a book, but I do not feel I have enough strength. I 
feel physically and spiritually weak. Something is wrong with my lungs. Mother 
says that I will leave the ghetto as an invalid. [a sentence in Hebrew letters 
follows) I sit and write. Mother is sketching[?]. Father is loudly reading a 
German newspaper. That is making me very nervous, so I am unable to discipline 
my thoughts. Well, good bye for now, until new events occur. 

October 23 (Saturday) 164/PJG 
[a sketch with the word education in the middle] 
A beautiful autumn day. Many people are beginning to flee the ghetto. They fear 
a catastrophe. They are all united with the r.[Russian] partisans. The S.D. 
[German security service] has taken over the blocks and a fence has been set up. 
They say that the Kach school will be liquidated. I don't care. I am tired of 
sitting in the ghetto. My heart wants to go back to town, to go with the brigade. 

October 26 (Tuesday) 

It is awful. Horrible screams woke us up at 5:30 AM. The ghetto is surrounded. 
S.D. vehicles are on Varniu Street. Everybody is awake. Panic is spreading. Here 
and there you can see the frightened faces of the women and children. "Action" 
was the first thought. But it wasn't. After a short while, it became clear that 
they were conscripting people for labor. With a roster in hand, a German and two 
Jews went from one building to the other. "Pack up and leave" was the order they 
gave. They shipped out Rosa, Ires[?], Liusiu[?], the Baronai family, I am afraid 
for Rasa. My heart trembles. We are packed up and await our fate. I am not 
afraid. The people are tired and indifferent, if not today, then tomorrow, God 
knows which is better. Death comes just once. The one consolation is that they 
shipped out 18,000 Lithuanians yesterday. I sit and await my fate. I look through 
the window to see if they are coming for us! 

November 3 (Wednesday) 

We were lucky again. The storm came through without touching us. They shipped out 
4,000 people for labor. They separated the men from the women and broke them up 
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into three groups. One group 

[46) 

went to Riga, another to Zapiskis. But there is no way to tell for sure. The 
whole area from Blocku to Varniu Street has been emptied. The empty blocks look 
gloomy. I had a lot of work helping people move. The Kasernirn issue resurfaced. 
I got a card to work in the Rubber [factory]. Probably I will be working on 
Kalinizos and Fenai [apparently product names at the factory]. It looks like i 
will probably start tomorrow. Unfortunately, I will leave the vocation school, 
but I do not have [two Hebrew words]. 

November 7 (Sunday) 

I am sitting at home. Today is my day of rest. I work every day. The work is 
difficult and dirty at the Rubber factory. There was a new registration of all 
the ghetto inhabitants today, and they have issued new ration cards. The majority 
is hiding, not wanting to register, but we see nothing bad in that. The situation 
is unclear, the next few days should settle our fate. I look fate fearlessly in 
the eye. Ahh, the hell with it. To our amazement, the first snow fell today. The 
weather is cold and unpleasant. It is cold in the room. We are preparing to move 
the stove. Rasa has disappeared from the horizon. On the front, Kiev has fallen. 
Well, till next Sunday. 

November 13 (Saturday) 

They tore another 300 people out of the ghetto. They sen them to Marijampole, [to 
work] on the cable. Little by little, they are shipping the people out, until 
none will remain. This is the week when Kasernirn is supposed to start. But 
things are calm so far. The front approaches. The Russians are 15 kilometers from 
the Latvian border. The mood in the ghetto is not very good. It is said that the 
entire Siauliai [100km north of Kaunas] ghetto has been shipped out.Otherwise-the 
weather-is-still-pretty--good,-thank-God. I go [to work] every day. I work at the 
co-operative, and I am satisfied with it. Vitas is supposed to get a card one of 
these days. R,T, & R[?] and a many other friends work with me. Well, my dear 
friend, I want to go to sleep. So, goodbye! 

November 14 (Sunday) 

Geke is worried a lot about the ghetto. he is promising to bring more firewood 
and to build a hospital. We don't like it. Something is too good. There were 
letters from Marijampole, 

[47] 

that everything was very good there. I am looking for a pair of shoes, because 
I don't have any. "The thing" doesn't go any further. R seems to have cooled off. 
The Germans arrived, everyone got nervous, and everything [including relation 
with R] broke off. Oh, they are not people! Every Jew that is able to is fleeing 
into the city. Especially mothers are very concerned over the existence of their 
tiny children. All those who are able are sending them into the city to 
Lithuanian acquaintances. Because children in the lager [she has begun calling 
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the ghetto lager] will die. [two lines crossed out and illegible, except for the 
words, "survival of a new Jewish generation"] On this occasion, I would like to 
print out my daydream, the poem, "Mother and Child." But time is always lacking, 
the mood is insufficient, the Muse does not come. As far as books are concerned, 
I don't have any anymore, so Sundays have become boring. C. [has been dead?] for 
a long time, no one visits me anymore, and I have become distant from the culture 
life at the vocation school [Wach schule]. I don't think those days are ever 
going to be back. Blocks of buildings still sand gloomy and empty. No one has 
moved into them. The weather is gloomy and depressing. It is cold in the room. 
[next illegible sentence could be as follows] Acquaintances have turned into 
scoundrels. Friendships are quickly forgotten! The food situation has improved 
lately. We have both bacon and butter. It is raining. My feet are freezing and 
my mood is bad. It is gloomy, depressing, boring, and cold. 

November 19 (Friday) 

I am at home. I am a little sick. The weather is good. I was very pleased to see 
that our gdud [Yiddish?] began to do its work with even greater energy. Hugis, 
gdudim, and plugaim [yiddish?] are back. I am ready. An unusual love beats in my 
breast. Otherwise the mood in the ghetto is morbid. More and more people are 
fleeing the ghetto. We are [kurbam?-yiddish?]. I am wavering. The former 
relationship with R. has resumed. Kaunas is in danger. They are talking about 
evacuating the Lithuanians. 

November 20 (Saturday) 

Yesterday there was a workers meeting at the R[ubber] factory. They decided to 
struggle against Bolshevism. There is talk that Lithuania has declared war on the 
Soviet Union. There will be a conscription of L[ithuanians]. What a determined 
fly, it plans to defeat the elephant. The R[ussians] have taken the town of 
Korostin, 60 kilometers from the Polish border. The Turks have also signed some 
kind of trade treaty with the British. Greetings have been received in the ghetto 
from our brothers who were sent out to Estonia on May 26th. After a lot of 

[48] 

wandering from town to town, train car to train car, they finally arrived in 
Estonia where it is very cold. All of them arrived, women, men, the aged, and the 
children. 14 people died en route. They are working in local factories and they 
keep them in two camps, one for men, one for women. That is the third set of 
greetings we have received in a row. There were bad rumors from Siauliai, an 
action to destroy small children, but confirmation never arrives. Here in the 
city, the handing over of small children has begun to take place on a large 
scale. So far, the Germans are not interfering, but who knows what [illegible  
they may do next?] Grownups are also disappearing one after another from the 
arena of death. 

November 28 (Sunday) 

The hour has struck. Kazernirn draws near. They are starting to Kazernirn [used 
as a verb] the airport on Tuesday. There is a lot of traffic. The ghetto is 
getting requests. There is already a roster of who will Kazernirn where. The mood 
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is bad. Our work progresses further. I feel a lot of strength in my chest which 
pushes me to keep working without pause. To combat, to mortal combat, my friends! 
As if I will be able to fight to the last drop of blood! Forward, just forward! 
[crossed out sentence illegible] 
[A sketch with the star of David, Hebrew letters and mottoes] 

November 29 (Monday) 

An unusual day. The steering wheel of my life, which had been slowly veering to 
the right, has been righted, and the road in front of me is straight. I boldly 
look at my left and right. There are no more intersections, i just need to keep 
going straight ahead, ever forward. There is no turning back. The first rung is 
the hardest, but I already took it. But now I will be climbing higher and higher 
one rung after another, up the mountain of my nation, up the mountain of vietory. 
I have taken my-oath. The lips of my heart speak out. A-ajestie silence reigns 
in the room. Now I am a true daughter of my nation. I will fight to the last drop 
of bleed-e-save my brothers. There has been too much tearing-apart. We are the 
prophets of the light of freedom. Forward, follow after us! We will not stop, we 
eannet stop in the face of ghettoes;-±agers;-and-asernirn. Only death can step 
us. But then others will take our place, those who are younger and sroger, 

(49] 

and they will fight with the motto "ever-forward." 
(the poem crossed out on the left side of the page appears to recovered on the 
right, as follows] 
My lips keep whispering, I took the oath. 
My heart keeps beating, I took the oath. 
The wind kept circling in the grass, 
While a terrifying night engulfed me. 

November 30 (Tuesday) 

Today the brigades did not go to the city. The first "train" left. I was at the 
station. A horrible sight. Kriks&iukaidio Street was full of people, packages, 
and small children. The people kept their composure, with icy expressions on 
their faces. There are no more tears. A truck arrives. The people mount the back 
of the truck, the people haul their belongings aboard, look over the ghetto one 
last time, and the truck begins to move. They begin waving their hats, 
handkerchiefs, anything they have. The tears of parting appear in the eyes of 
some, and some break down and cry. And that's all .... 
' 
That is how people are shipped from the ranks of the living, and enter the gates 
of death, like sheep with hope. 

December 5 (Sunday) 

December. A deep snow lies on the ground. It is pretty cold outside. Vitas was 
visiting Kazis. I received greetings. He is looking for a place. I do not want 
to be a naive sheep. Yesterday I worked at night. Our work goes forward. At least 
i get some satisfaction from it. I am full of energy. As far as the first rayon 
is concerned, it is not being shipped out yet. But rumors are flying that our 
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turn is coming. There is time until Kazernirn as well, at least until New Year's. 
I am wavering. I face four forks in the road. Which way should I go? Jesus, at 
least You should advise me. There was a time when I loved You so much!! Kazis is 
in sophomore year. Two more years and he will graduate. That news pierces me like 
a knife. What about me? What will I become? The old wound suddenly reopened, 
"education, o education." Three lost years. O God! The past came back to me. I 
kept climbing, one grade after another, but suddenly there were obstacles. Now 
my studies have been cut off for three years. It is hard to calm down. But just 
don't kill me, don't kill me! I will still achieve what I was meant to! I can 
still be useful to mankind. I no longer have time to think, read, or write. Many 
of writings stand unfinished, awaiting their turn. I am busy. 

(50] 

I have sunk in knee deep in the horrible mud of the brigades. Darkness is all 
around me. I thirst for light. But there is no time for it. As you go outside, 
the darkness of night has not yet dissipated. When you come back, night is 
settling back upon the earth. It is all a waste, but my heart pointlessly keeps 
resisting and sorrowing over its fate. If it was not for gdud[?], I would be 
completely lost. I have just a small spark of hope. I have such a great desire 
to live. My future as a doctor is only a pretty fantasy. But that is what keeps 
me going. That is the only thing that keeps me from sinking deeper and deeper 
into the horrible mud of mankind. 

December 9 (Thursday) 

Zlefke went out to town. Too bad. I think I would like to go as well. I want to 
live! Vitas is sick - it is in his lungs. I am in a bad mood. I am totally unable 
to write. The stove has gone out, and it is time to load it up. (Good bye, health 
to you, o pages of the diary!) 

December 24 (Friday) 

It is Christmas Eve. It is quiet. The earth is covered with a white garment. The 
stars look down and smile as they see the earth so dressed up. Yesterday the snow 
fell as if for the holiday. The atmosphere of the holiday is around us. Going 
through town, here and there you can see drunk men rolling around. On holidays 
you're supposed to get drunk. But the greatest heartache comes from the green 
Christmas tree, decorated with golden decorations. As I go through the city, I 
look through every window, and see the golden Christmas Tree of Paradise! It is 
painful! Oh, so what, I have gone too far off the track .... It is their holiday, 
not ours. Their Jesus is born already, our Jesus is yet to be born. They did not 
keep his ten commandments. They do not love their brother as themselves. They 
murder us. You rejoice in Christ for the holiday, for the whiskey, but you do not 
keep his commandments. You do not love your Jesus! And he curses you and we curse 
you. May you be accursed forever!! 

I have written a lot of silly things. A lot of empty fantasies. now I will tell 
you about something real. I will tell you what I am hearing about. I have not 
written for a long time. I was lazy! Or maybe I just didn't have time? Our work 
goes on. 
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[51] 

Now it is one of the eight feast days of Chanukah. We are preparing an evening 
with a program. They have taken away the Linkuva and Oldtown [Senamiestis] 
rayons. All the people have moved over here, into our rayon. A lot of people have 
arrived, but many have also left. H.K. came back, but I do not know the details 
yet. I am immersed in serious thoughts. Vitas will get out of bed one of these 
days. I keep working every day! Well, I guess that's everything! I am lazy, I 
want to go to sleep! The hell with Christmas Eve, I'm going to bed!!! 

December 30 (Thursday) 

We are having a vacation until the New Year. The 27th was Missiba. I read a poem, 
"Longing for the Fatherland." I do not know how well it succeeded. The atmosphere 
was quite congenial. After that, I got so immersed in my work, that I did 'not see 
or talk to anybody. The mood in the ghetto is not too good. A lot of Jews have 
been shipped in from Vilnius. They are fugitives captured from the forests and 
the [illegible]. So far they are sitting in the detention facility. We hope 
nothing bad happens to them. It is not what [two illegible words] 

[] 
adds up to 18 - life [in Hebrew] - life [in Lithuanian] 

January 1 (Sabbath) [Hebrew sentence) 

The New Year's morning has dawned.Last year's old diary has come to an end, 
washed with tears and full of agony. The page full of weeping now closes. All the 
cruel events, and all the bloodshed of innocent victims - it is all recorded 
there. And you, year 1943, will be forced to testify before God, and yield up 
those who are guilty. You, year 1943, will go down in the pages of history as the 
most bloody and cruel epoch for the Jewish nation. Have you done any good? 
Nothing, nothing! But [you have done] so much evil! From the very beginning, with 
young January still reigning, what kind of atrocities did you conduct in Vilnius? 
Well? Confess! What did you do with the Gaistai [perhaps a family name]? When 
were the people shipped to Kedainiai? Tell me? When were the Russian[our?J 
children being sold? When were the families torn in half to be shipped to 
Kaisiadorys? And when the black cloud of the terrible Kazernirn approached, and 
then receded again, tormenting the downtrodden, suffering people, finally landing 
its terrible blow? When did Savickas die? But October 26th was the most 
horrifying of all. For this day alone you should be condemned! 3000 people were 
torn out of the ghetto and sent out into the cold, the mud, far from their 

(s2] 

families, form their brothers to the distant foreign land of Estonia! Orphans! 
The final sparks of a large conflagration! They were torn far away from their 
families, brothers, and friends. And many necessary and precious friends with the 
same ideals were torn away from [illegible]! Another 300 people for Marijampole! 
You have to answer for Gecke, and for two acts of Kazernirn. What? You are 
silent! You are quiet! You are at a loss for words! You have nothing to say in 
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your defense! You are guilty, you accursed year! I am taking you to court! You 
are condemned, you are condemned for all the bloody victims, you will have to 
answer for them you bloody 1943rd year! There is not much hope for 1944. The 
heart has forgotten how to hope. After three deceptive years, there is no longer 
hope, there is no longer faith! Everything is a lie. Lie upon lie, one after 
another! Unfortunately the light has gone out. It is a bad sign. The stove 
doesn't give sufficient light. Unfortunately, I will have to end the foreword to 
the New year tomorrow. 

January 2 (Sunday) 

My vacation is over. Tomorrow I go back to work. To tell the truth, I don;t feel 
like it ... 

January 11 (Tuesday) 

Today I am home. What an opportunity. The lights are off at the Rubber factory. 
Yesterday was a restless day. There was a big panic, as if an "action" or some 
other atrocity was taking place! I saved some of my nerves by being in town. My 
mood is not very good. C.E.'s father has been arrested and there are no further 
news about him. It is awful over there. They just sit there all day and cry. When 
visiting them, the heart aches for them. Ah, what an evil age. What cruel hearts! 
What is going on in the XXth century. Brutality! Who could believe it! It is 
cold ... The cold bites into my hands and feet. It is 10 degrees [below zero CJ I 
don't feel like writing anything else. Goodbye!! 

It is cold, so cold. 
It is white in the yard. 
It is cold, so cold, in the room. 
It is cold and gloomy in my breast. 
It is cold and white in my heart. 
The desire for revenge warms me up. 
Revenge for innocent suffering and great 
injustices. 

(s3] 

January 15 (Saturday) 

There were questions of ideology. There will be a Kiezung [yiddish?] in two 
weeks. A week has gone by. Without noticing it, you think that maybe you will be 
the unfortunate one. Then nothing else would be necessary. It looks like the key 
issue of life now. It would be a big blow. C.E. does not know anything about his 
father. But credible rumors indicate he is burning corpses at Fort IX. Too bad ... 
His days are numbered. Otherwise Gecke promised the ghetto that there would be 
no Kazernirn until spring, but "actions" avade und avade [yiddish?]... But the 
controls at the gate are getting stricter again. Everyday they count the brigade 
twenty times before letting it out. They also count it coming back. Getting 
through to go downtown is getting harder and harder. Otherwise it is getting 
late. My eyes are closing, the body is tired. Saturday carries the load of the 
previous week on its shoulders. Goodbye. Seven more days and we will meet again. 
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Auf Wiederzen. 

January 23 (Sunday) 

Nothing is left of winter. The snow has melted, leaving lots of water behind. A 
damp and unpleasant wind is blowing, sometimes with rain. The inner situation is 
also not very good. Week follows after week, and nothing ... It is already 
evening. Lucky Sunday will soon be over, and it will be back to work again. The 
sentry, with his rifle, shepherds the women around like a herd of sheep everyday 
at the brigade. That is how the days, weeks, and months go by. It is always the 
same. Thus every day you go to the brigade, count the hours, it is already noon, 
then lunch, a few more hours, it is five already, then six, and finally the hour 
(God bless it) when we go home. Then the road home. The splattering mud, wading 
through puddles, the cursing, and the groans of an exhausted existence. Finally, 
the gates. We are at the ghetto. We are finally home. You would think I would be 
happy about that, but no. Because tomorrow it will be the same all over again. 
The days run on one into the other without difference. It is the day of the 
manual laborer, a day of exhaustion. 

[54) 

The shout for bread and light! Only darkness and hunger are around. There is no 
culture, which is the food for the mind. There is not a drop of education. The 
human being turns into a lifeless machine. The factory consumes his health, the 
dark, evil, murderous factory. It sucks in an innocent, healthy, muscular youth, 
with beautiful dreams, with a clear mind, intoxicated with life. But it releases 
a blackened invalid who has aged before his time, with a wrinkled face, and 
extinguished eyes. No longer fit for anything. Yes, that is how dark life really 
is. The darkened person has not seen anything better. He does not know what 
education is. His days go by in vain. He gives away his physical strength. He 
keeps the machinery going. But the insatiable machine sucks out his strength and 
then throws him away. The human dies. Another youth steps forward to take his 
place and will end up the same way. They will all end up the same way. But I do 
not want this. I want an education. I want something that is beyond my reach. I 
want to be an educated person. I want to bring light to the world. But despite 
those hopes and dreams, these ambitions, I am forced to sit in a cage with my 
hands folded and watch my best days go by! What a waste! No real achievement, 
nothing for the future, just empty fantasies in my head! It is terrible. Three 
horrible years have gone by. No one will return them to me. But the day that has 
gone will not come back. Nor can a river reverse its course. The days go by, 
tossed by the wind, they go by, never to return! 

January 27 (Thursday) 

I sit at home for three days. I rested a little bit. One can see some interesting 
changes on the way. I am curious. Unfortunately, there were no new occurrences 
over the last time frame, and I don't have much to write about. 

February 3 (Thursday) 

One more month has passed. It is one month closer to summer: rescue or death. 
This year it is if there was no winter. 

40 



[55] 

The rain keeps falling. It is wet. Then it is dry again. It is spring. The front 
approaches. The R[ussians] are advancing inside Poland, and have just crossed the 
border into Estonia. I am sitting at home again because my feet hurt. Valikas has 
taken over our government. We have to believe that things will get better. Asas 
returned from the Lager and he was accepted. Otherwise an influenza epidemic has 
broken out. [Four words illegible] in the Lager. They are sick but don't have any 
things. A mandatory collection of things has been started! Whoever is able to 
return to the ghetto from the Lager is doing so. 

[Along the right side of the page, there is 
large sketch of a hunched, bearded man with 
a cane and top hat, wearing the star of 
David on his chest. The caption above the 
person says "Enough, let us cast off the 
eternal shame!!" The caption underneath 
says "ETERNAL JEW'.[not wandering, as 
someone has annotated] 

February 14 (Monday) 

I cannot write. There is nothing particularly new. Neither at work nor in my 
spiritual life. My energy has drained away.A second month has gone by, but I have 
been unable to compose another new creative work. This is a sterile year. I have 
not been able to find the desire, a theme, or the patience. I have to force 
myself to write the following several lines. It has become so difficult. 

February 26 (Saturday) 

Nothing special. I go to work, sleep, eat, and read a little. The same goes for 
yesterday, today, tomorrow, and the day after tomorrow. The same last week, the 
same next week. Nothing. Vulikas is always sick, so we are sitting around with 
our hands folded. Our situation at home has become very tense. A grand scandal 
occurred a week ago. And a fist fight on top of that. After which I still see the 
yellow insignia before my eyes. My father is not on speaking terms with my 
brother, and the food in the house has been placed off-limits to Vitas. Such are 
all the consequences of the grand scandal. Otherwise the weather is good. The 
winter is over. Everyday the sun stays longer and warmer. The closer summer 
comes, the closer winter comes as well. [Hebrew letters?] is still nowhere to be 
seen. The food situation is adequate for us. We have gotten used to it. We have 
fat, but lunch consists only of a single course. I was recently gladdened by news 
that one of my girlfriends has managed to rise above the mud of humanity. 

[56] [More of the right hand side is cut off than usual on this page, I did what 
I could] 

Hefke [4 Yiddish[?] words as follows - so mea Racaij - Habalun] 

March 7 (TUESDAY) 
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Today I am at home. I worked all week. Yesterday was my name day [she may be 
confusing it with birthday?]. The fifteenth year has been reached. [two x's refer 
to poem in small print at end of paragraph] I am waiting for the cell 
[underground cell? start of the menstruation cycle?], but it does not come. 
Father [cut off]. I wait - for patience. [proverb in Russian follows] 
Patience and work can conquer everything. Otherwise there are a lot of changes 
in the ghetto. Kapoev keeps meddling more and more in the inner life and 
initiative is dying out. Things are getting worse. The front draws nearer. Kaunas 
is now in the first zone. But I am not writing very much. [words cut off] I am 
too lazy to write more. Goodbye... 

[[tvo r's] The tie flex by like a stor. 
Youth passes like a drean. 
Yesterday's child 
Is met by old age today. 

March 8 (Wednesday) 

Purim. [Jewish holiday] There is trouble in the cage. They want me to come. I 
don't have the courage. God created me a coward. What can you do? 6= there was 
a mishiba [Yiddish for a get-together for the holiday?] = for the Trumpeld[?] 
day. It turned out pretty well. I did not have as role. I have become passive. 
They want a [weifrach? weifzach?] as soon as possible. But things don't get done 
so fast. And I am not very talented at helping myself. The weather is great. The 
sunshine gets warmer and warmer. Not a trace of snow is left. Joy takes over my 
heart. It is spring. It is the joy of spring. One more winter has passed. One 
winter less to go. Maybe it was the last one? Maybe the last one in the ghetto, 
maybe the last one in my life? Oh you sun, you great star, you are silent. What 
would be your good fortune if you did not have (people upon whom?] to shine. Thus 
spoke Zarathustra. Thus I speak, as-well. What would a factory be without 
workers, what is an ideal worth without idealists? Ahh, enough talk of silly 
things. My writing seems to get more and more off the wall. I am not satisfied 
with my work. I even thought [cut off]. I was mistaken. Everything is a 
plaything. A terrible, deceptive [cut off] all of whose purposes end with love, 
marriage, [ cut off] Such is life. Such seems to be the meaning of [human or 
earthly, mostly cut off} life. Despite our best efforts, we will not find it. 
Such is life. The bitter words of truth were spoken [cut off?] by Zarathustra. 
But-Zarathustra-was-a-ehild--The-ehild-does-et-kow-{eut-eff}-in-life--Peele 
den+ -understand-You,- -but- I- understand ¥eu;-e-Bara thusta.- And -I- will-{Feet±nue} 
the-work-that-you-began: 

March 27 (Monday) 

"Action." 1500 children and elderly were shipped out to the forts. 0 policemen 
lost their lives. [Note - this may refer to an execution of a number of Jewish 
policemen for complicity with the inhabitants] in 9 [cut off - maybe 9 Fort?]. 
Other [policemen] were held several days, but were then released after providing 
information [to the authorities]. 

[57} 

Most of the hiding places have been found. The young generation has died, 
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everyone up to the age of 12. The elderly have also died. We will also die! But 
mothers, mothers, and mothers! A cat mother claws and bites, refusing to give up 
her kittens. The hen will protect her baby chicks with her body, defending them 
to the last drop of blood. But Jewish mother is forced to give away her child and 
watch as he is tossed like a puppy into the truck. There were several heroic 
mothers, who strangled their children with their own hands! Who insisted that 
they be killed first, and their children were taken only after they were dead. 
Eternal honor to those mothers! Oh the children! The young couples gave away 
everything they had. The husband carried his old invalid parents in his hands all 
the way to the truck. The wife followed behind with the small children. It was 
awful. But what kind of sun was it? She smiled upon everything from the heavens. 
Shining up above over the centuries, you have really managed to pick a beautiful 
sight to smile upon today! You are even having a good laugh, ha ha ha. You are 
laughing at the people. 

March 28 (Tuesday) 

Continuation. I thought the end had come. For everyone. A bloody Tragedy. 1 do 
not have the words to write. I went to work on both days. The poor tragic 
mothers, coming home form work, and finding that their children were gone. God, 
who do we have left to turn to? He just sends the sun to laugh at us. Humans are 
traitors. One is worse than the next. One betrays the child of the next. What is 
left? God, brotherhood, ideals, all met the same end. Death and the instinct to 
Survive overcomes them al],'rnnnnnnnnnnnn 
FT#ff#EE#ft#EE#EfTffTEryp yr rrrrrrrtrtr tr ft#rt rrrr#try1fr ft tr tr rf 
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April 4 (Tuesday) 

On the surface, things seem to have calmed down. Those who have not been touched 
by tragedy remain calm. Those whose hearts have been torn out, now have a wound 
that will never heal. It will never heal! The well fed man cannot understand the 
hungry one. But nevertheless, the ghetto does not promise us any good. Everyone 
who has a chance is making a break for it. Of course, the older ones first, then 
the younger ones. The mood is bad. There are no more miracles in the world .... 

(58) [This page has also been badly cut off on the right] 

April 7 Escape 

Oct 12 (Wednesday) 

Five months have gone by. The autumn sun has set. The spring's young life has 
gone out. Underfoot are the yellowing [leaves?]. The view has changed. The people 
have died. The ghetto left terrifying footprints as it was swallowed by flames. 
Where proud homes had stood before, not a single [building?] is left. Just gloomy 
naked chimneys reach for the heavens, testifying that this is a graveyard. They 
reach to the heavens as if praying for vengeance for the injustice that was done 
to them. We are free. It is already five months since we tossed the chains off 
our hands. The liberators have come. Unfortunately, only a handful of people from 
that large group managed to survive. The last sparks of a huge bonfire! The poor 
wretches! My life has taken another turn. I am an orphan. Alone, like a single 
finger in the world. The road of life is hard. My parents were shipped out during 
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the golden days of summer. They perished. Poor father, poor mother, they were 
unable to run! Oh, I can only squeeze out a painful sigh from my suffering 
breast. But my small dear [brother) Vitas [diminutive form Vytukas] is alive. Ah, 
I am not alone. With me is the comrade of my joys and misfortunes, my dear 
brother. I am very happy that he managed to escape. No one else made it. Just two, 
sprouts spring from the stump of the former trunk of my family tree. Off to the 
side [I see an] oak grove, which has been cut down, still sighs sadly. Just a 
pair of oaks [are left]. They still mourn for their brothers who have been 
chopped down. I go over to console myself with them. For we are also only two. 
But my great desire won. Can you hear me you oaks, I am in school. 
I have returned to the old high school bench, and I scoop up knowledge by the 
handful. Am I happy? I answer with silence, and bow my head to my breast. 
Unfortunately, I do not feel happy. I still see one sight after another. I still 
see the sights of the recent happy past. What? You said happy? Yes, perhaps 
happy. Although my feet and hands were chained, but my heart was free. But now 
my heart is chained. Alone in the dark forest, I search for 

[59] } 

the road to a close and motherly heart. Materially I am surviving. But morally! 
The hell with morality, I would be better off without it! I am studying. I live. 
I chew the grass of patience. My dear child, what else do you need? - I need my 
mother - I answer quietly in the private corner of my heart. What are you, what 
are you in life? A shadow approaches from the dark corner of the room. So young 
so beautiful. I look at it. Its face changes. The longer I look at it, the uglier 
its face, and its smile becomes terrifying. I turn away. That is what you are, 
life. I have seen your true face. 

I saw a corpse today. A good-looking, radiant human being lay embalmed in the 
coffin, cut down by death. [2% or 20th century) Doctor Stukas. Hands white as 
snow lay across the chest, while the blue lips were formed into a smile. He is 
smiling, but not at life. He already saw death before him. But I think he is 
alive. His smile appears to widen, and the muscles on his face begin to move. A 
hallucination. He is dead. How? Nature, explain it to me. Is the human helpless 
against fate? But the human is so weak and powerless against death. Then why 
struggle, work, exhaust yourself? Why rejoice or mourn? In any event, tomorrow 
you will be lying in a coffin with your legs stretched out. Not a single tear 
will accompany you on the journey. Not a single one! Then what are they for? Is 
it better to see the heart-rending sorrow of a mother next to the corpse of her 
son? ls it easier to see her sorrows for her dead infant? No, a hundred times 
no! So do not search for her [that tear]. You do not need her [tear]. The earth 
will embrace your exhausted body. At least the heavens will pour forth a tear, 
and then the journey on this earth will be over. Why agonize about it, why mourn, 
why love, why hate. It is not necessary! Those are only dried blades of grass in 
the meadow of life. But human, you are human after all. 

October 25 (Wednesday) 

Life is interesting. I have been in high school for two weeks already. It looks 
like I will be able to fight my way to the head of the class. This month shipped 
something new into the harbor of my life. I got a letter from my aunt in Kiev. 
I no longer feel so alone. There is a heart over there. The soldiers moved out 
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of our building the day before yesterday. After a lot of wrestling, the building 
was taken over by Markonis Markovicius, a prince among swindlers. The kitchen 
windows have been damaged and there is graffiti on the furniture. Vera showed a 

(60) 

lot of self-sacrifice. The poor dear. She was insulted so badly. She is a golden 
person. For an entire hour I argued with Markonis, but might makes right. I still 
believe in Mrs. Lastis [Lastiene]. Maybe my dear guardian will manage to 
accomplish something. She often makes things happen. My hopes are up. Oh how 
painful, it is hard on the nerves! How Markonis' eight (little shits) cry all day 
long. Go and try to study. 0 Father, is that why you suffered building that house 
all your life, so that some thieves would steal it from your children. But no, 
I will not give in. Vitas stirred up a little trouble, the small naive child, but 
I will fix it up and achieve what I am supposed to. As long as the Lazerson 
bloodline survives, this building will belong to it! Heaven, hear my oath! This 
will not continue. Markonis will end up on Mickevidiaus Street. I did not die. 
I fight and wrestle against life. But life, why are you so cruel to me? Life, 
have pity on the poor orphan. Why do you keep sending me trials? Do you think you 
will break me? No, you winds of the desert, you will not tear me away, you will 
not haul me away like a puff. No! I can only say that I am bored and will drink 
a bottle of sabodilo(?]. I want to live. To exit life's struggle as a victor. 
Even if I have to fight for all my life. So when I lie down to rest, I can shout, 
"I won." I will drive bloodsuckers from the face of the earth. I will drive out 
the swindlers and the parasites. A new mankind will be reborn. The earth's 
wrinkled face will smile again. This evil generation, warped by war has no 
morality, no conscience, no decency, and it will be eliminated. It will die like 
a gang of degenerates. It will die like an mismanaged forest. The executioner, 
the plague, will arrive, and will chop down every last one of the condemned. 
Death to the parasites. Arise o earth, arise for a new life. A brighter dawn will 
come. Soon the mirage of the dark night will dissipate. So everyone who can must 
join the battle. 

November 11 (Saturday) 

The days run by. So what? Nothing. I am studying. I moved into the city to live. 
It is warm and comfortable, and there is plenty to eat. What else do you need? 
Nothing more! Go ahead and live. 

[61) 

[All Hebrew] 

(62] 

[First half of page Hebrew] 

NEW YEAR'S 
1945 

January 1945 - 14 (Sunday) 
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It is boring and cold. It is so gloomy outside. And in my heart .... Vitas has 
left. Somewhere far, I do not know. My uncles and aunts are somewhere in the 
distant land of steppes, and I am alone, a stranger, O God, what suffering it is 
to be alone among strangers. No mother, no father. There is no one to run to, no 
one to hug, no one to kiss. Just the cold faces of marionettes, people. Can this 
go on for much longer? How can the human heart hold out? I want to die. To die 
and to suffer no longer. To suffer no longer, to quit living, to feel no more 
poverty, hate, or happiness. For what? For what did I suffer all those years? And 
when will it all end? When will tears stop running down my cheeks? When will a 
brighter dawn of life arise? When? Never. When the soul rises above earthly 
values, when it rises to the heavens, only then you will find spiritual peace. 
Then why is life so cruel? Is there no longer [end of page 62] 

46 



J1( 
January 22 (Tuesday). 

I caught a slight cold. I'm not going to high school. There are almost no news. 
The house is empty, and was robbed several days ago. One could almost say it wa 
cleaned out. The upstairs room was hit the worst, and my summer clothes were 
stolen, but I am not too worried about it, even though it was due to my lack of 
caution, perhaps even foolishness, but was I ever the type of person to worry 
about those type of things. I am not upset and will not be upset. Some kind of 
gentlemen showed up who looked over the house. A new spark of hope lit up inside 
me. With all my heart I am hoping that they get the property under management as 
soon as possible, while the windows and doors have not yet been stripped out. 
Additionally, [what a pleasure-in Russian] it would be to move in there and no 
longer having to hear the heavy, nagging voice of my conscience. You are eating 
someone else's [food], you are a parasite, you are eating bread which is drenched 
in foreign sweat and blood. That is suffering, isn't it? Oh, what a strange 
pleasure it is when that feeling isn't tormenting me. But that [voice of 
conscience] simmers down only under two types of circumstances. [First,] when you 
are with your parents, it is silent, and awakes only when your strength is at its 
peak, and you are ready to fly out of your nest, ore at least feed those who have 
raised you. Second, when you live by your own labor, albeit difficult, but at 
least it is your own. Then you are your own master. Do what you want, and live 
the way you want. I would like to be in someone's care, sincere, loving, somewhat 
gentle care is what I would want. For the snows of Siberia are in my heart, and 
nothing seems to warm them. I am sorry for that regrettable mistake, which [Mrs] 
Lastiene did by writing up those silly guardianship papers. The hell with it! Now 
she is in love with some gent, and is clinging to him. He lives at her place, and 
the rest is their private affair ... Because of that, she is turning into a witch, 
as if she wa truly possessed by nine devils. And I end up being the scapegoat for 
all of that. God protect me from such a role. 

January 28 . 

I arrived in Klaipeda. 

February 3. 

Swamps. The snow is melting. It is wet. My feet are wet. It is already February! 
It is hard to believe winter is half over already. How fast time flies. Each time 
it becomes harder to go on. Around us is a gloom,y emptiness. I am plagued by 
doubts. My heart is heavy with sorrows, but my belly is full. My eyes watch the 
foodstuffs disappear. It is difficult. I am doing well in my studies. There will 
be exams in spring, and sophomore year remains a distant dream. 

February 12. 

My soul is becoming restless. There are news about the return of 600 Kaunas Jews, 
from Danzig. If it could only be them? Then my heart would start beating strongly 
again, my blood would stir, and my mind would buzz with new creative thoughts. 

February 24. 
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I do not remember the last time I went to bed before midnight. I am studying for 
sophomore year. The day is too short. I have to sacrifice part of my sleep. The 
trimester is coming to an end, the weather is nice. Generally, everything is 0.K. 
The 23rd was Red Army Day. It is the [cut off] anniversary. 

TO THE RED ARMY. - [by] Venclova. 

From where the streams are always covered with ice, 
Where sand dunes ripple like the waves of the ocean, 
Where the Volga washes the edges of Stalingrad, 
There, where the orchards are green and full like chalices, 

There, where the waves of the Ice Sea break upon the coast, 
There, where the grapes, palms, and the oil fields of Baku, 
From all of that vastness, swelling like the waves of an ocean, 
Millions of children of the Great Fatherland arose, 

To defend my freedom and my fatherland, 
To struggle for the survival of oppressed nations, 
You came from Georgia, Azerbaijan, 
You came from the blue coasts of the Nemunas. 

You bear the freedom for the world to live and prosper 
On your blood-spattered shield 
Where you marched over ashes - the earth bloomed 
Where you marched through ruins - the grass sprouted. 

What a road it was from the Volga to Marienburg, 
Leningrad - and the wide fields of Silesia! 
Rivers, snowstorms, nor mud can stop you, 
Nor can lakes, swamps, or forests. 

[The following verses are to the right of the above verses and were incompletely 
photocopied with about one word cut off on each line of the left margin, 
Extrapolations] 

Just like the life of the oncoming spring, 
Cannot be stopped when it surges forth from the earth, 
Great glory rises in your wake, 
While the skies of Berlin beckon ahead 

There, beyond the Oder, loom difficult [cut off] 
In the hiding places of asphalt and bricks [cut off] 
The gray city. The night tr[embles?] 
Among the canals, boulevards, and houses [cut off] 

The flames dance on through the night without going out 
Among the warehouses and edifices [cut off) 
Like the vengeful spirit of those who [cut off] 
Rots in the ditches by the [cut off) of the gray cities, 
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Your last hour is at hand, 
Like the silent, mute court of history, 
Oh, the great empire of scoundrels [cut off] 
Oh, Germany stranger of nations. 

The soldiers will wipe the [cut off] from their faces, 
Having won the good fight in the glow of freedom's f[ire?] 
When our tanks go through the Brandenburg gate, 
When the banners of victory will wave from the towers. 

February 28 

February is coming to an end. Puddles and mud are scattered all around. Today I 
learned a wonderful bit of news. [Mrs] Lastiene got a letter from [Mrs] Kisiniene 
from Poland. She is alive, she could not have died, having saved so many lives 
herself, including my own. Oh you ideal woman, I than the fate which protected 
you, because it would be hard to find another one like you on this earth. My last 
days with my family were tied to [cut off]. I remember when I climbed up the 
dark, narrow stairs to your gloomy attic with my father. You were the first to 
open our eyes. Oh that last evening. Those tears that blessed us. Oh, that was 
not just you talking, but our ancestors talking through you.You begged us not to 
forget our past. You begged me to be a faithful daughter of our nation forever. 
Did I persevere? 0 dear Kisina, I forgot nothing, and that last twilight evening 
will flicker for a long time in my memory. 

March 10 

There are several bits of news about the Jews who were shipped out in the final 
days [of the ghetto]. It appears only a few perished. Mother was still alive five 
months ago in the Stutthof camp. I am rejoicing over that. There are no news of 
father. Keep patient. Today is one of the last days of torment. We caught 
scabies, and it is already the third day we are smearing ourselves with smelly 
medicines and subjecting ourselves to heat. It is gross. But today is the last 
seance. I am studying a lot. The joys of spring beckon ahead, but so do the 
bitter exams. Brone is being moved to Vilnius. It looks like a second phase of 
winter is about to begin. I have not gotten any letters for a long time and I am 
not writing any myself. 

March 24 

Winter is coming to an end. The warm spring sun warms my old bones. Yesterday I 
got a letter from Vytas. He is near Kaliningrad. I am getting dressed - I am 
hurrying to Vyduno Boulevard. For the last several days I have been living in the 
city. No other news. 

April 1, 1945 (Easter) 

And now, Easter has arrived again. That joyous holy day for all Christians, when 
Christ rose up from the dead. Unfortunately, I got up as well. It is the second 
Easter without close relatives, without a home. In seven days, will be the two 
year anniversary is coming up which may be joyous, and may be sad, the day I 
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escaped from the ghetto. I can still see that bright spring morning even now, 
when the red, round sun, like a ball of fire, was reflected by the clear waters 
of the Neris River. We were in a rowboat. Our chests were decorated by yellow, 
six-cornered stars, but it was so empty, so empty, in our hearts. A lot of lives 
were depending on me. A persistent nagging thought was torturing me, "What if we 
are caught?" The answer - tortured at the hands of the Gestapo, not just I, but 
a large number of members of the brigade, my parents, and members of the 
committee. I was taking the risk. The boat ground against the shore, and 
then ... Something happened ... I did not feel anything. I recovered and felt myself 
walking down Jonava Street. The brigade, the Germans, the ghetto, were all behind 
me, and began sinking slowly into the past. There was no longer a yellow star on 
my chest. I was free. Look back, look out the window, you will see a small 
street, feeding into the wide Donelaidio Street, bring back those bygone years, 
and you will see again a small little girl with a red coat with black rubber 
shoes, walking down the street. That was April 7th of 1944, an early spring 
morning. Cocks were crowing in the distance, and a dog was barking, but otherwise 
it was quiet, so very quiet. People were still asleep. A girl was walking back 
and forth. Her walk was uncertain. The gate creaked in the last house on the 
street, and the shade went up in some window, and the window was pushed open. 
A head emerged and began singing an ode to this beautiful spring morning. The 
girl saw this. She became more determined to go. With uncertain steps and 
trembling feet, she walked down the narrow sidewalk. She walked up. She opened 
the gate. She began to climb up. Somewhere a radio was playing. The pleasant 
sound of music caressed her heart. The girl knocked on a door that was already 
ajar. "Please come in" she heard, and she shyly stepped inside. "Oh, it is you," 
said a voice and she found herself in the embrace of Mrs. L.[Lastiene?] That is 
all now in the past. A year has gone by, full of restlessness, dreams, sorrow, 
waiting, - nothing is left of the past, everything sank into the depths. Just a 
long dark road remains, illuminated by the red flame of the sun on that fateful 
April day, a road into a dark future, in which all the best hopes, youthful 
dreams, energy, and work have been invested. With hope forward, to a brighter 
future! 

April 3 

Easter has come and gone. I ate like a pig. Nothing more. There was a lot of 
cake. I had not eaten so much all year. A wonderful holiday! Tomorrow I will go 
back to high school. Vacation is over. Normal, everyday life has begun. Today I 
will visit Vera and eat cake. After that I will wallow in the past again. Brone 
has become very kind, and I love her. She has become very caring. Yesterday, I 
became slightly sick, but that is of no account. I cannot seem to shake off a 
chronic cold. I see the prospect of death not far in the future. I will die of 
tuberculosis, whose initial signs have been with me for some time. It is no 
surprise. I can visualize my perforated, punctured, and rotten lungs. Death would 
be almost a rescue. I am sick of lying down and resting 

[there is break in continuity between these pages, maybe due to missing page(s) 
or the top of following page cut off] 

.... farewell beloved pages, until [next?] Easter. True we had company yesterday. 
We were celebrating Easter. Of all the [potential?]foster mothers I selected 
Onute and Brone. They strike me as the most loving ones. Vera has been becoming 
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grumpy lately, and I am beginning to dislike her. And as soon [Mrs] Lastiene came 
to the table, I took off. I don't like being in her company and I avoid it. All 
of her goodness has vanished, but shut up, I don't blame anyone for anything. I 
am deeply grateful to everyone for everything, but yet even I have a heart and 
a soul! Too bad! It would be better if I did not have them. Oh that unquenchable 
soul, still trying to burst forward, still looking for something, still 
unsatisfied. 

[a folk song, sketch of Easter egg at right] 
Settle down, girl, quit waiting by the gate 
I will not return down the linden path, 
I will no longer sing those beautiful songs to you, 
And I will no longer say to you that I love you. 

Enough of that love, enough of those words, 
Let another love you, you city girl, 
I would rather love the daughters of the sun, 
Kissed by the wind in the village of my birth 

Autumn has arrived with its grey days, 
The little shepherd will blow on his little horn, 
I will pick you a blossom, a pretty aster blossom, 
The last blossom of the moody autumn. 

Oh that dear homestead, that dear garden, 
It has cast such a deep spell on my heart 
Settle down, girl, quit waiting by the gate 
I will not return down the linden path. 
(a folk song) 

April 1 

I got some new shoes. I feel somewhat better. The tragedy continues. The heart 
suffers. The soul bleeds. And so what? It is hard. No telling who is in control 
of the house. Maybe I want love. Am I giving love. Maybe I want to love, and just 
don't know how! Who needs my love, what a stupid kid. You have become completely 
capricious. You are well-fed, clothed, live in a warm place, going to school? 
What else do you want? Oh, you ungrateful person, hallucinating about some kind 
of love and that's all. 

[6] 
[cutoff again] 
[just get it into your head] now and for all time. There is no love, so why look 
for it. And not every orphan has it so good so be grateful. I am grateful a 
thousand times over, but I cannot make my soul submit. I would like to be able 
to be close to Brone, embrace her and kiss her, speak gently to her. But what is 
that to her? A tongue licking by a strange Jewess. So, be on notice, there is no 
love. There is only an attachment. So why does the urge to tongue arise? One 
must learn to keep the soul under control. But why are you sobbing, child? You 
sit and frown, while tears roll down from your eyes. How old are you? Sixteen, 
a good year for crying. The kid misses his mother and begins to cry. So, shut up! 
Start getting a hold of yourself. The happy days of childhood have disappeared 
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forever. They shot Rudis, mom and dad perished, Vitas will die at the front and 
the epilogue will have one [illegible word] winner. And so what? What is the use 
of such a life. Let it be that I become hardened, evil, nervous, and awfully bad, 
but love! I want to love .... I will not say what comes next, that would be a sin. 
What a silly, tender, soul. He revives only [illegible] with his sincere kiss. 
Yes, but I am one of those Jewesses. So mouth, watch your tongue so that no word 
escapes. Good night. It is midnight. The hour of the idiots. 

April 16 

A tournament between eight friendly cities [is taking place]. I have not yet had 
a chance to go. Yesterday I was on a distant excursion, several kilometers after 
Marva. I remembered the old days. I began to visualize the growing carrots, the 
people picking them, the armed guards. If I had known a year ago [what I know 
now?], I would have been awed. Vale just returned from the games and is 
describing 

[ 7] 

how Kaunas is winning. But I forgot, you don't know who Vale is yet. To put it 
briefly, she is a student. I could tell you a lot more, but forgive me, maybe 
next time. I have a pile of books in front of me. I have to study, but I feel so 
lazy. But the exams don't wait. They creep closer every day. This year there will 
be eleven exams covering eight grade, not to mention what I will have to take for 
sophomore year. My tooth aches. They sell ice cream in the city. And I went 
crazy. I bought three servings. The end is near [she appears to be referring to 
her aforementioned imminent death form TB]. I almost totally forgot a major new 
item of political news. Roosevelt died the day before yesterday. That should have 
some meaning in political life. Berlin is surrounded. It is nice to see it on a 
map, the green flags of the British on one side, and the red flags of the 
Russians on the other. Yesterday they were 60 kilometers away from Berlin. 
Everything is going along in accordance with my daddy's plan. The poor man, he 
isn't around anymore. Everyone is saying that the war will end very soon. Maybe 
by May 1st. But what will follow next? Tiny Lithuania is transfixed by a burning 
question, [awaiting the answer] with tears held back, disquiet, longing, and 
suffering. The eternal question - what is next? 

April 23 

The tournament is over. Kaunas won second place. That's not bad. The Russians 
have entered berlin, the British entered Hamburg, vengeance is being exacted, and 
the end draws near. Just ten more minutes. There will be a conference in san 
Francisco the day after tomorrow. I am following events with interest. Otherwise, 
nothing. 

May 1 

A great holiday. Downtown is bedecked with flags. They even issued white bread 
for the occasion. Berlin surrendered. Mussolini has been killed, Hitler died, the 
conference in San Francisco has begun, and these are all the news. Otherwise, 
nothing new. 
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May [date cutoff, probably 9] 

Germany surrendered yesterday. The war is over. The unconditional surrender was 
signed in Berlin. All night there was shooting from artillery and automatic 
weapons. A day off was announced today. Red flags of joy and peace wave over 
Kaunas. At last the horrible fascist is crushed and cruel death no longer 
threatens from the west. Now, what is next. The conference in San Francisco is 
clarifying the shape of things to come. The question remains, what will post-war 
Europe look like? What kind of order will be established? Yes, there is at least 
the satisfaction that the deadly enemy who has inflicted such losses and pain to 
me personally and to others is finally crushed. I resent the arrogance with which 
they treated other nations. And the arrogant German, who used to shout 
"Deutschland, Deutschland, uber alles," has been defeated, and must now submit 
to the barbarian from the East. And when the treaty was signed, a cold 
announcement was made that the German delegation can leave, the humbled mighty 
ones walked out. So ended the power of a great nation, which had based its power 
on Nietzsche. Oh dear Nietzsche, it is good that you are not here to see the fall 
of your beloved Germany. It is good that you do not see the insanity of your 
theory. No, the world is not just for the strong. And may they not have ambitions 
to murder those who are weaker to get them out of their way, - they will meet the 
same fate as mighty Germany. The world is made for one nation - consisting of 
mankind. There are no nations, there are no races, there are only people. The 
world is the place for them to live like brothers. And whoever tries to oppose 
their peaceful brotherly cohabitation will be defeated. There is enough room for 
the strong and the weak, for the small and the mighty. That, Adolf, was your 
mistake. A big mistake, which ended in such a tragic way. Even a fantastic belief 
in victory did not help you, nothing was able to save you. You lost. Just like 
mighty and arrogant Rome never rose again from its ruins, so will Berlin never 
[9] 
again raise its gold-braided head above the other nations of the world. The great 
German power has been reduced to ashes for the ages. May peace reign! Glory to 
the heroes who have raised their flags over the towers of Berlin. 

May 15 

Nine skills; one famine. [Lithuanian proverb] I have been working a lot recently. 
yesterday there was a concert at our high school. I sold tickets at the window 
for several days. Some money was collected, but it cost a lot of time. The day 
before yesterday I spent drawing a poster. That is how the precious time slips 
through your hands. On set of exams is barely over, and others are about to 
start. I had been determined to get credit for two years, but it is not looking 
very good. Exams start on May 28th of this year, and they will go on until June 
25th. It's going to be hard, but I'll make it somehow. There are rumors downtown 
about the surrender of Japan. The end of the war is drawing near. The dawn of 
peace is breaking. But people are being deported. A burning question mark looms 
on the dark blue sky. How will it all end? Who will be the victor of all this 
bloodshed? Who will remain untouched by the cruel storm which is about to rage 
through our country? Who? So who? 

May 19 

It is tense before the exams. Exams will start in about a week. Now we are 
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cramming in accordance with the exam questions which we drew, we are taking 
written exams day after day, trying to improve our trimester grades. I am writing 
with my left hand, because I got a bad cut on my right. It hurts. No news. We 
wait to see what the imminent future will bring. Kaunas is expecting Russian 
divisions marching back from Germany, under whose feet the grass no longer grows, 
and will clean out every bit of clothing and foodstuffs from every home. 

May 27 

Tomorrow will be the first exam. 

June 30 

Everything is over. The chalice of scholastic agony has been drunk to the bottom. 
The day before yesterday there was a graduation ceremony. I got a present of 20 
notebooks. I only got two B's in all the examined topics [implying the rest were 
A's]. 

[10] 

June 22 

An unpleasant anniversary, but I would rather not remember it. Tomorrow will be 
the last exam, and I will be able to break out in song, "The chalice of 
scholastic agony has been drunk to the bottom." Those exams were really tough. 
Unfortunately, the entrance exams were not held this spring, so we will have all 
summer to worry about taking them in autumn. I heard that Vitas [her brother] had 
come through town not too long ago. He has matured into a man, with no traces of 
childishness left. No matter, as long as he is doing well. I got a scholarship, 
this month, which was a complete surprise. I had no idea that the Komsomol 
[Communist Youth] would bestow such an honor on me, 500 rubles in all. We are 
preparing to go to the village, and then to Utena at the beginning of July. I am 
tired of the dust of the city, although the atmosphere for the first several days 
was not very pleasant. But otherwise the new circumstances and new adventures are 
interesting. Forward to the village. Otherwise, I live with Vera, where things 
are going just as well as they did on Donelaidio Street. 

June 30 (a continuation) 

[the high grades were] Ridiculous. I don't have a penny's worth of worthwhile 
knowledge to show for it. I am resting this week. Next week, I go to the village 
to work. [Latin phrase] Pray and work. 

[Russian poem follows] 
It is boring and sad. 

It is boring and sad and there is no one to reach out to, 
At the moment when the soul is oppressed ... 
Desire!...Why are we always torn by desire, 
But the years go by - all the best years! 
To love - but whom to love? It is not worth to do it temporarily, but impossible 
to love forever. 
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You look at yourself? - not a footprint of the past is left: 
The joy and suffering of the past seem of no account. 
What are we building? - Sooner or later, when we understand what has happened, 
we will no longer taste the sweetness; 
When you take a cold look at the life around you, 
You will see that it is merely a vacuous and silly joke. 

[ 11] 

[Date missing, Lithuanian resumes] 

Tervydziai [a village in Lithuania]. Sunday. It is raining. A newborn baby is 
being rocked in the next room. Others are trying to get a bull to mate with a 
cow. I have already had breakfast. What is next. Next, I will have to pick up a 
book and read it. I am in the village. The birthplace of Brone. It is very 
beautiful here. Kaziune is very good to her mother. They're not giving me enough 
work. I feel very good, just like at home with my own. I am getting a chance to 
eat Highlander pancakes and a full dose of Highlander dialect. Nothing more, I 
am depressed. Yesterday I saw the counter-insurgent militia [istribitel). 

July 17 (Tuesday) 

Jociskes [another Lithuanian village]. I am bored. I am not working at all, just 
devouring books. I don't feel like doing any creative writing. I am almost 
homesick for Kaunas. Sunday I was in Tervydziai and Kaniukai. I saw Vale. Today 
the weather has turned cold, so I will not be able to go swimming. Otherwise i 
swim every day, I go to pick berries, drink milk, and generally live like a 
kidney in grease. 

July 21 

Back to Kaunas again. Too bad. Today is a big holiday, it is the five year 
anniversary of the creation of Soviet Lithuania. The city is rejoicing, there is 
one parade after another, music, how ridiculous! The weather is so so, yesterday 
was very hot. My mood is low. I want to change skies again. This time for a 
longer period of time. Something depressing seems to have come over everybody. 
The faces are somber, and the hearts ... it is unknown what is happening inside. 
Everyone is frowning, everyone seems to be followed by a shadow of sorrow greater 
than before. It is no longer a life. Might as well go and hang yourself. I am 
sorry I had to leave the village so soon. I am beginning to miss blue eyed, blond 
Gytis. 

July 25 

[Hebrew ] 

(12] 

July 30 

Nothing new. Each morning seems to be rainy and gray. The same gray faces, 
everything is clear - no conclusions are necessary. But, in the distance, the 
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star of the future is shining. But what about the past? Spit on it, forget it, 
it's over. Child, submerge yourself in the refreshing waves of the present. You 
will recover, the wounds of your heart will heal and your soul will be able to 
calm down. What was all that to you, all that phoniness? This soil is not for 
you, this sky is not for you. The tightness of your chest is cramping your heart, 
it needs a wider space. Like a bird, it hopelessly beats its wings against the 
walls of the cage. But where to fly, just the four gray walls of the cage 
surround you. 

August 10 

Vytas stopped by. Yesterday the war with Japan began [sic]. They will probably 
send Vitas over there. Oh, my dear grumpy brother. Brone has left and I am 
beginning to miss her. My cup runneth over and I cry every night. Yesterday I met 
Gersovidius, he was a brigadier in the camp of Landsbergis. That was where my 
poor father worked and died. The poor man. How much he must have suffered, given 
hard labor given his age and health. So. Now I know. The small spark of hope that 
had stayed alive to this point has now gone out. The page is turned. The road 
back is gone. It is necessary to arm yourself with love and patience, and to set 
out on the road to a new future. 

September 4 

The school year has begun. My great desire has come true, I got into the 
sophomore class. The exams were easy, but I will have to catch up in several 
subjects. Otherwise, no big news. The last aggressor has been crushed. The 
surrender was signed yesterday. Recently we celebrated Brone's name day. It was 
a congenial occasion. Today, I made a small trip to Babtai. I worry about Vytas. 
No news of him. 

September 7 

What use are words? They are only words, empty phrases, so what? Life squeezes 
your chest with its pincers and I struggle against them, but I cannot escape.I 

(13) 
want to step into the battle. I want to live. Everything is so empty and barren. 
The cupboard is almost bare. In my pockets, I only have the winds of autumn. (no 
money) Why am I supposed to live off the labor of others. Often I treat myself 
horribly. You are a parasite. One cannot remain silent, you have to shout, as 
loud as you can. I can't stand it any longer. I am not a small child, o almighty 
mother, how odd is the path of my life. Yes, yesterday it was different 
situation. But this year, quit doubting yourself. You have become stronger. You 
have right on your side, stand firmly in the struggle of life. But how? Oh, the 
sooner I die, the better. Underneath the blue firmament, I will meet my father 
mother, and Rudis again. That is where they all are and they are happy there. 
They are probably looking through the eyes of the stars and they think, she is 
stupid to suffer there on earth, while here we have it so good. And so what, why 
go on living? Are you useful to anyone? No you are not. don't forget my dear 
child, this world is only for those who fight. This earth is for the lords, but 
not for the slaves. You are a candidate for the helots, you will not be able to 
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win your rights, you will be just hang on someone's shoulders [be an aggravating 
pest]. You weak worm of the earth. Everyone will step on you, no one will look 
out for you. But you will crawl from one to the next, and you will beg and pray, 
and you will lick the feet of every patrician. And what will you beg for? What 
are you begging for today? - Just so you would have a chance to beg all over 
again tomorrow. A lot of proud heads will go past you, many will kick you as they 
go by. And they will be right. And the one that crushes you will be the one that 
is the most right of all. But your child will avenge you, a child borne in your 
womb, fed by you, taught to love his neighbor, and to honor his father and 
mother. But he will come as an avenger, although you repeated to him the laws of 
God and Moses, Allah and Mohammed. But you sowed the seed in his soul, a bitter 
seed of revenge, and so it will go on forever. What a ridiculous world situation 
and what a horrible life. And I crawl like a worm underfoot. You degenerate, you 
shiftless one, aren't you ashamed of polluting the world and just using the 
pleasures of life. No, you must not forget one golden rule. The world, that is 
life, demands the following. It is not enough to take from it, you must also 
give. Yes. 

September 18/14 

But today looks uncertain, both in the weather outside as well as in my heart. 
My heart keeps pounding away restlessly, without being able to settle down in a 
place of its own. As I face one more sacrifice before me, I am not sure I can 
take any more. I long for the waves of the Nemunas, I long for the clear water, 
just wait a moment, father and mother, I will join you soon. [she is 
contemplating suicide by drowning) Just one more minute, just one more struggle 
before I die, and then I will rot for all ages, or sleep in the cold waters of 
the Nemunas. O dear little Brone, what kind of tortures are they inflicting on 
you now? What is on your mind, in the dark loneliness? We have not forgotten you, 
we just cannot find a way [to get to you]. It hurts to know that you were able 
to find a way [to reach me] but I was not able to do the same [for you]. I would 
rather put my life down for you, to go suffer for you. 

September 21 

What beautiful days, each prettier than the one before, each sadder than the one 
before. Often we are visited by "guests." The education has been put off to the 
side, with no prospect of resumption any time soon. I am missing the classes. My 
thoughts keep turning to the corner of Laisves and Vytauto Streets, where she is 
imprisoned. Oh, how difficult. And all of this has to be borne on such young 
shoulders. 

October 2 

October. It is cold. A storm has come. The cruel eastern wind seems to be 
knocking down everything. Everything has disappeared. It is empty everywhere and 
empty in my soul. All three of us are sleeping in one bed. Shoving against each 
other, we don not get a good night's sleep. Sometimes we attend classes sometimes 
not. And how will we be able to stay alive. A big question mark has darkened the 
skies of the future. The job is the first priority, then a matter of [finding] 
a room, but as far as the education is concerned, the doors have been slammed 
shut. Rabfa[rest of word cut off, maybe Yiddish] also remains only a dream, this 
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year will also waste away. But those are just trifles, but what about 
them[feminine pronoun)? They are starving in dark cells. An everything that was 
precious has been torn from my grasp and tossed into the darkness. It is 
terrifying. The suffering face of little Brone stands before me, cheeks sunken, 
and her sad, accusing, eyes. I can visualize her again, banging against the walls 
of her cell, like a bird trapped in a cage. She is starving, her clothes 

[15] 

are torn, she is cold. But you, Tamara, seem to be able to tolerate it. You were 
the one she rescued and sheltered at her place. She fed you, provided you warmth 
and the education which you had craved. And you are now walking around like a 
shadow, you go to high school and come back home. You go without having a place 
to live. And you have no way to help her. What is this such suffering for? Is it 
punishment for some kind of wrongdoing? Why do the best people, the people who 
loved their neighbor even more than themselves, what is it they perish for. Why 
are they not allowed to survive and keep doing good works on earth. People, 
people, open your eyes, you have gone blind, wake up! Has your feeling of love 
and brotherhood for your neighbor been extinguished? Wake up and take a look at 
what you have done and it will make you cringe. If there was only some way to 
bring back everything that has been lost. No one close to me is left. All people 
who have been precious to me are gone. I travel alone down a weary road. What 
lies ahead? 

October 

The future looks even worse. One crushing blow of fate after another inflicts 
sorrows beyond measure. N.[unknown person's initial] is left as my last means of 
support, last of the Mohicans, whose days are also numbered. [illegible name] 
with such poor health, at such an age, without food and clothing. 0 God, what 
a sharp bloodthirsty sword has risen above the beloved skies of Lithuania. Good 
bye Lithuania, I loved living with you before the foreigners took over. But now, 
can I leave everything behind me and emigrate, and start life over again? No! 
Tomorrow I will go look for a job. Maybe the Lithuanian Administration Office 
will accept me. I will get by, somehow. Although my shoes have holes, I have 
spent my last kopeks [pennies equivalent], and my poor feet are freezing again. 
And it is only October. Tomorrow it will be three weeks, but it already seems 
like an eternity. It feels like it happened so long ago, ages ago. But my heart 
is broken, and it is still bleeding, and it will take a lot more time before it 
heals. 

October 10 

I am now working at the Lithuanian Administration Office, in the fuel office. 
Sort of a bookkeeper, 9 A to 5:30 PM. The days pass quite quickly. I work a lot. 
I have been skipping lunches for awhile. I even forgot how soup tastes. Bread, 
bacon, and water. Well, at least there is enough bread. It is painful that I have 
not been able to get back into high school. The high school equivalent for adults 
is filled to capacity, and I may have to wait a long time until I can get in. But 
I will persist in trying to get in. I will not abandon my education. I have not 
yet been able to forget the suffering in the days of the ghetto. Oh you 
education, about which I have dreamed so much, you are so near, yet so far. 
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(16] 

I cling to my will and my hope. If I was able to able to complete up to the 
freshman year, second in my class in just one year, I would be able to finish the 
remaining years by this year, or next year at the latest. But I will complete it. 
We expect important news from Brone any day now. 

October 12 

All bundled up, I am sitting on my possessions again. Yesterday they gave away 
Valerie's apartment. They sealed her possessions. A doctor and his family are 
moving into the apartment. I have to move out again. It is a month since Brone's 
arrest. The poor dear, she will never see the light of day or the sunny skies of 
Lithuania again. A heartrending thought. All her possessions, those rags, is of 
no account. The hell with all of it. It is life which is precious. But the person 
is gone. There is no room for such people in a Sovie-eeuntry. Such people are 
too good. She was too good. She looked out for everybody. She looked out for 
those around her too much. But she was born ahead of her time. The day is coming 
when love, brotherhood, and equality will rule in our land, not wealth and 
plunder. And that will be a time of happiness, limitless happiness. Maybe the 
golden age described by Ovid will return, and nature will flourish again. Yes, 
it will return, but how many will have to die for it? One life after another is 
sacrificed for a better future. Each generation offers itself for the one to 
follow. But the new generation finds nothing better, and, without creating 
anything, passes on the same rotten mess to the next generation. 

October 13 

I sit alone in my room. No one is around. It is raining outside the window. I 
feel lonely and strange in this world. The people around me are so evil and 
cruel, brothers do evil upon each other, sometimes even killing one another, or 
maliciously running at the mouth. This is not life. One should not be so 
desperate for it. I need no youth nor spring. 

December 5 Wednesday 

Here I am back upstairs in the old Vydunas house. I have almost no furniture, 
except for the bed, on which I am writing while lying down. It is beginning to 
freeze today, so I was overjoyed to find the radiator hot in my room. It is nice 
to have a heated room, especially after two weeks in an unheated room. But that 
has passed and should be forgotten. The apartment Commandant lives below, 
Lieutenant Colonel Chierstievas, as well as the Secretary of the Municipal 

[ 17] 

[Communist] Committee. They are not nice people. If it was not for the warrant 
officer with the black eyes, I wouldn't be able to stand it. I work a lot. I was 
appointed administrative director. My morale is low, and thus my work is not 
going very well, I have lost my motivation and I am bored. I am awaiting the New 
year's reorganization with anticipation. Vytas is visiting Kaunas. After doing 
some creative shirking in Minsk and Moscow, he managed to avoid redeployment to 
Japan, and now expects to be assigned somewhere in this part of the world. Life 
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is not treating me well. I am afraid I will have to bring this fruitless game to 
an end [more suicide talk). I lived for several weeks without having any hot 
food. Now things have gotten a little better. In the mornings I visit Stephanie 
(in the high school) to have some coffee and sandwiches, I eat lunch in the 
cafeteria, and leave supper to chance. So I survive. But now I have gone five 
days without lunch and two without bread. Such is life. I have been attending 
classes faithfully and my grades are average. Starting with New Year's this issue 
will be settled as well. Maybe I will quit high school, and I will simply prepare 
to take the high school equivalency test. I am afraid of losing my house again. 
All my paperwork is in order. That is how my days go by, full of the earth's 
worries, and no time to think about anything else. I feel that the new year will 
settle a lot of issues for me, so I impatiently wait for it to arrive. 

December l4 

I sit by the stove in the corridor and study. My education is [messed up] like 
my life. The room is cold. But I am determined to make it through the winter. At 
least the temperature has risen slightly above freezing outside. Christmas and 
New Year holidays are coming. I will probably be working [during the holidays]. 
The Fuel Office is being closed down. It wasn't useful office. Otherwise nothing. 
I eat breakfast at Stephanie's, lunch at the cafeteria, and I get by without 
supper. Three meals a day is an invention of the bourgeoisie. Real proletarians 
eat only twice. Vitas is still in Kaunas. 

[18] 
1946 

This is the first time I did not celebrate New Year's. I slept though midnight. 
Both the room and the bed were cold. My shrunken stomach was sobbing, having 
gotten so little today. there was nothing for my stomach, hands, or brain to do, 
so I dozed off. I dozed off to dream a wonderful dream which would remind me of 
how things used to be in that building five years ago. But that was then and no 
longer exists now. And those people, those precious faces, have been erased from 
the surface of the earth. But maybe that is better. Because the world is so full 
of suffering now. There is so much evil on earth, but not up there in the 
heavens. Up there, there is either empty space or heavenly paradise. All those 
people who drank French wine from crystal chalices with me five years ago are 
meeting up there. I think they are looking down on me with empathy. I can almost 
hear mommy say to [Mrs.] Braudiene. "My unlucky daughter is still alive. We are 
many times luckier." Yes, they all met up there, mommy, Rudis, daddy, and all my 
friends. They are just waiting for me and Vitas to complete our weary trip and 
join them. 

Downstairs, the Commandant and the secretary of the city committee are 
drinking in the dining room. They are toasting the New Year. The shrill laughter 
of women can be heard along with the bass voices of these two. They are enjoying 
themselves. It is warm, good, and happy for them. Several steps above them a 
small girl is lying in her bed and crying in her cold room. She is crying, and 
the heaviness on her chest seems to be somehow lightened as the tears run down 
her cheeks. And as she regains her composure, her burden no longer feels as 
heavy. She sees the beloved faces through the eyelashes that were just washed 
with tears. She can see her mother's gentle, somewhat pale, careworn face. She 
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can see her dad and all those others she loves so much. She calls out to them and 
wants to talk with them and see them all night long. Oh how wonderful it would 

[19] 

be to see all those beloved people during the entire last evening of the outgoing 
year, to talk with them, and to enjoy them for one more precious hour. 

January 6 Sunday 

The last day of vacation is here. I went to the labor union's Christmas Party and 
then to the movies. That is how I wrapped up the vacation. The movie was about 
Pushkin's youth, and in his memory I wrote down his verses which struck me: 
[Pushkin poem follows in Russian] 

The Mind and Love 

The young Dafnis was pining for Dorida 
"Wait for me" he called, "wait for me, gorgeous one" 
Tell me, "I love you" and I will quit chasing you, 
I promise the goddess Kiprida. 
The mind orders her, "Be silent, stay still." 
But Eros the lovegod, orders her: "Tell him he is dear to your heart" 
The shepherdess repeated, "You are dear to my heart" 
And both hearts burst into the flame of love together 
And the Dafnis fell at the beauty's feet, 
And Dorida's passionate glance wavered, 
Her mind ordered, "flee, flee," 
But Eros the love god ordered, "Stay" 
So she stayed, and the lucky shepherd reached out his trembling hand 
and took her by the hand 
The lovegod said, "Look, two doves are embracing in the dark shadow" 
Her mind repeated, "Flee, flee," 
The love god ordered her to learn about love from the doves 
A gentle smile ran across the beauty's burning lips 
And she blindly fell into her lover's arms. 
"Be happy," Eros whispered to her. 
And what was left for the mind to say? Naught but silence. 

{Pushkin) 

February 23 

It looks like a new phase of my life is about to begin. I won a major victory. 
Uncle was released from the army and was in Moscow on the 18th. That is very 
good. Vitas is here and I often see him. My life has acquired a rhythm, which is 
helping me to calm down. I get stressed when my daily routine is disrupted. 

[20] 

Today there was not a lot to think about. I am getting up slowly. Because I do 
not have an alarm clock, I usually get up earlier than I have to. I cross the 
same Vyduno Boulevard, I go down Parodos Hill, and enter my beloved High School 
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No. 5, where I get some sweet coffee and a sandwich. After that, without raising 
my head, and hunched up against the cold, I slowly walk up Vytauto Prospect to 
the Lithuanian Administration Office. I lose my breath climbing up the four 
flights. I take my outer garments off as I climb the stairs, and then I begin the 
dreadfully boring day of the office bureaucrat. I rejoice when there is a chance 
to run an errand which allows me to escape into town, which happens pretty often. 
I leave for lunch at one o'clock. Time seems to speed up after that and pretty 
soon I am walking to the high school down Kestudio Street. This is the best part 
of the day. I get to listen to the silly conversations of the students, I answer 
the teacher's questions on my lessons, and learn what I can from the teachers' 
wisdom. Then evening comes, and five of us from various classes link up to walk 
home together. 

March 24 Sunday 

I had spread my wings to go to Moscow, but was forced to fold them up again. They 
cancelled all working trips for a month. I had really been looking forward to it! 
Uncle is unable to visit for the same reason. So I am stuck waiting for several 
more months, which I am sick of doing. Spring vacation has started. I would be 
better off without it. What good is it. It is rainy, muddy, and wet. I would be 
better off sitting in class. I would prefer to go on vacation when the sun shines 
again, when the soil dries, and the leaves turn green. There may be a flood, and 
I am afraid I will be forced to interrupt my high school studies again. Whenever 
I miss a single day of school, I feel I have lost something precious. Otherwise 
I have not had lunch for an entire month and have not had any hot meals. I hope 
that does not harm my stomach. Day after day I chew on dry 

[21) 

bread, wash it down with cold water, sometimes buying a beverage. Nothing to 
write home about. 

This month I turned seventeen. That does not give me joy or sorrow. The day would 
have passed unnoticeably if I had not gotten a congratulatory telegram and 700 
rubles from my relatives, which I spent as fast as I could. 

From politics. Churchill's passionate speech raised a ruckus. The speculators 
raised prices for food and everything else, and there was a lot of discussion on 
whether war would break out. But it looks like everything is calming down, and 
even the worst pessimists do not think war is likely. The price of bred in 
Vilnius reached SO rubles. It looks like they will eliminate ration cards in May. 
I fear famine dreadfully. I think of going to work for Parama and Orsa, so I do 
not get stuck waiting in endless lines, which one often has to pull out of while 
still hungry. Yesterday I visited Onute. She is somewhat sick. Visiting her 
always depresses me. I am sorry for her. She is thin and very bad-tempered. 
Everyone in the building is in a foul mood. Some are speculators, others are 
stingy, some are gossips, others are hysterical. God help us. I think that I am 
better off. Although my room is a humble one, at least it is my own. I like it 
in my own room, and I am free to have visitors. Although Onute is a young woman, 
full of energy, she is drowning in this rotten building, stuck among misfits 
immersed in their ridiculous emotions and pettiness. She is stuck sitting quietly 
though it all. No friends no youth. 
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April 11 

Vitas left for Moscow. Another important event in my life. His meeting with 
uncle will shape our future. Frankly, I envy him. 

The weather has turned surprisingly balmy. In several days the weather 

[22) [this page had more cut off along the right margin than most] 

has turned positively springlike. The vegetation on inclines facing the sun 
turned green first. Spring's first blossoms have bloomed in several places. It 
is nice to be outside in the sunshine. I am sick of the winter gloom. Several 
days ago I turned in my request [to leave my job], but I do not know if they will 
release me. Although I don't like studying during spring, but with a little luck, 
my grades are still okay. My health is worse. Today I was carrying a stack of 
magazines to the third floor, and my heart began to beat so fast and I lost my 
breath. I almost [fell over]. Too bad [I survived]. It would be better to die 
now, than when life takes a turn for the better. 

There was an amazing flood this year. The old folks don't remember such a bad 
flood. Many people drowned or lost their homes. According to Dr. Kupas, life has 
its pleasant and unpleasant hours, does it not? [four words illegible] But all 
phi[losophers] lie, after all. 

May 30 

It is the last day of the school year. Exams are about to start. The halls of the 
high school are filled with sobbing, tears, and threats. It is impossible [to get 
through the crowds] outside the teachers' office. Students who slept through the 
year have showed up to buy themselves a grade on the last day. How sad that the 
high school has turned into a bazaar [talkudke - Russian]. Academic information 
is being sold for chervonts [Russian currency]. What a tragic future awaits 
Lithuania, because all sophomore students have such poor grades in the Lithuanian 
language. The hearts of patriots should be bleeding over that. I resent those 
showing up on the last day, trying to cry themselves a grade from their teacher. 
Some are crying crocodile tears, while others make threats. The worst threats 
include prison or revenge upon the teacher for an F grade. [Latin] What times, 
what customs, [two illegible words]. 

July 27 

The stone edifices of moscow stood before me. A metropolis. For the first time 
in my life, I am in a metropolis. It was my first time in an airplane, 

[23] 

trolley, electric bus, or subway. What a subway! It's like a fairy tale, just 
like all of Moscow. Later, I went to Kiev. The proud Dnieper [River]. The 
gorgeous May 1st Park. And Beethoven's Sixth Symphony brought me to tears. And 
my emotional aunt, gentle uncle. These experiences filled my heart to the brim. 
They left me with numerous and mighty impressions. And then I returned to tiny, 
impoverished Kaunas. It was like crossing back into another world. 
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October 27 

Today was one of my luckiest days, because I was able to huddle by the warm 
radiator, and felt its warmth seep into my bones. My youth is passing by all too 
fast! The noisy [rabfak - vocational school?] students, the long benches in a 
small auditorium, how long will I remember all of that? It will disappear like 
the Russian memory of [Landwirtschaft - private farming?], the way the memories 
of the ghetto have begun to fade. These are the last years of youthful dreams. 
It is hard to believe that next year I will go forth to seek my fortune on the 
highway of life. It is hard to believe I will leave the steep shores of the 
Nemunas [River], and exchange it for the Dnieper. Maybe. I don't know. Fate keeps 
its paths hidden, and everything happens on its own. 

But when I walked out into the street on the night of October 15th, I felt as if 
I had lost my family. I left my noisy classmates behind. I willfully began to put 
distance between myself and that tiny family. Through the fog I heard the chatter 
of young voices, I heard Leipus's voice accompanied by the piano, the frightening 
announcements of the minutes during written exams, and the crib notes being 
passed in class. Everything disappeared. Goodbye classmates and friends of my 
youth. I go to seek my fortune. 

December 25 

Christmas. There is both sadness and joy. A dormitory with five white beds, 
freshly made. Five happy, good-looking girls. I feel young. It is warm and 
bright. What else [do I need]? But there is no one to embrace to my breast. My 

(24] 

boat is so tiny and vulnerable among the roaring waves and majestic sailboats. 
What is youth? Can it really be dance, song, and laughter. Oh [illegible] During 
the noise and songs I become sad. I begin to long for something. I long for that 
unknown grave, which is in some part of the world which I do not know and will 
never find out. I long for him who is buried there. And how can I enjoy myself, 
while the most precious person in the world lies there, cold and dead. I cannot 
feel joy when he is without feelings. I regret that even though I have not yet 
reached [illegible - cut off] life is becoming boring, aggravating, and sad. I 
become sad when I think how my soul was so horribly wounded during the most 
innocent years of my childhood, how all my feelings were trampled. It is a 
difficult transition - for a machine, an automaton to become human again 

1947 
(25] 

Work - weeding 

Children's Brigade - Marva 
[apparent USHMM note on right, 
the vegetable fields were located 
in Marya] 

Foodstuffs 
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Ist time Marva 
3.5 kg potatoes 
Paid 5.5[?] rubles 

IInd time Marva 
10 kg potatoes, 7 kg 
flour, 1 kg grain 
Received for 1.0.U. 

IIIrd time Marva 
2 kg potatoes, 3 kg 
flour 
Repaid 1.0.U. 25 rubles 
For flour 10 rubles 
[illegible] 15 rubles 

IV 23 Marva 
7 kg potatoes, 2 eggs 
2 packs of lettuce 

V 25 Vyduno [Blvd] 
Nothing, a few 
vegetables 

VI 27 
Vyduno. Nothing at all 

VII 30 Vydino 
2 kg white flour for 
140 rubles, 1/2 liter 
milk for 5 rubles, 1 kg 
bread, 35 rubles, 
lettuce for free 

VIII July 1. Vyduno 
Exchanged short socks, 
got 1 kg of bacon, 3 kg 
of white flour, and 1/2 
a kg of bread, got a 
present of 2 kg of 
bread, 1/4 [kg] bacon, 
and 2 eggs. 
Bought 3 kg rye flour 
from the co-op 

IX July 3. Vyduno 
Exchanged athletic 
blouse for 1/4 [kg] of 
bacon and 7 kg of rye 
flour. Bought six eggs 
at 8 rubles each. 
From the co-op [I 
bought] 3 kg rye flour, 
received a present 1kg 
bread 

X July 6. Vyduno 
Traded athletic blouse 
for 2.5 kg wheat flour 
of second type and 1 kg 
bread. Bought 1/2 kg 
butter for 200 [rubles] 
and 2 eggs for 20 
rubles 

XI July 8 Vydino. 
Got a gift of 2 kg 
bread, 1 kg sugar, 1 kg 
wheat flour, 1 kg salt, 
1/4 kg butter, 10 
matchboxes, 7 kg 
potatoes, and 1 box of 
coffee, sour salt with 
baking powder 

[26] 

XII July 13. Sand&iai XIII July 20. Sargenai. 
4 kg tomatoes, eggs, a few beets 2 kg strawberries. 2 kg flour and 10 

packs of carrots and beets 

XIV July 22 Sargenai XV Sargenai July 24 
2 kg strawberries 5 kg flour 1 liter 2 kg black currants, a few beets, 
milk and 3.5 kg of new potatoes carrots, and onions, 11 kg of fresh 
Sold scarf for 400 rubles potatoes, 1/2 liter cream, and 3 

eggs 
XVI Sargenai XVII July 29 Sargenai 
8 kg potatoes and 2 packs of carrots 8 kg potatoes 3 packs of carrots 

2 kg strawberries, 2 kg black 
currants 
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XVIII July 31 Sargenai IX August 3 Sargenai 
S kg potatoes 2 kg flour 2 kg black 2 kg flour 
currants 7 packs of carrots 2 heads of cabbage 

1 pack of carrots 

XX August 5 Sargenai August 7 Sargenai 
2 kg flour for socks 2 liters cherries 2 kg potatoes 2 kg 
1/2 kg meat flour 
l/4kg butter 
1/2 kg bread 2 liters milk 3 packs 
of carrots 

August 10 Sargenai August 12 Sargenai 
1 kg raspberries 4 kg flour 3 kg 2 kg bread 6 kg potatoes 3 kg flour 
potatoes 2 heads of cabbage 5 packs of beets, 2 [packs of] 

onions, 3 [packs of] carrots 

[27] 

Hebrew script - note along right hand margin states Bialik - Yiddish Sara Trozki 
(Kopper) handwriting 

[28] 
Several Chronological Entries 

June 22, 1941 War [begins] 
December 6, 1941 Red Army Counterattack near Moscow 
January 22, 1942 All occupation forces drive from Moscow district 
November 19 Red Army begins assault on Stalingrad 
February 2, 1943 German Army liquidated at Stalingrad 
July 5 Orel and Bielgorod liberated 
August 8 Liberation of Donbass 
November 6 Liberation of Kiev 
January 27, 1944 " of Leningrad 
May 9 Liberation of Sevastopol and Crimea 
July 13 Liberation of Vilnius 
August 1 Liberation of Kaunas 
August 31 Bucharest, Romania 
September 16 Sofia 
October 8 Liberation of Samogitia 
October 13 Riga 
October 20 Belgrade 
October 23 Red Army enters East Prussia 
January 17, 1945 Warsaw. 
January 28 Klaipeda. 
February 13 Budapest (Hungary) 
April 21 Berlin is taken 
May 9 War ends. 
August 3 Japan surrenders. 
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